# 

SNELL & WILMER LLP

Alan L. Sullivan (3152)

Todd M. Shaughnessy (6651)

15 West South Temple

Gateway Tower West

Salt Lake City, Utah 84101-1004

Telephone: (801) 257-1900

Facsimile: (801) 257-1800

#### CRAVATH, SWAINE & MOORE LLP

Evan R. Chesler (admitted pro hac vice)

Thomas G. Rafferty (admitted pro hac vice)

David R. Marriott (7572)

Worldwide Plaza

825 Eighth Avenue

New York, NY 10019

(212) 474-1000

Attorneys for Defendant/Counterclaim-Plaintiff International Business Machines Corporation

### IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF UTAH

THE SCO GROUP, INC.,

Plaintiff/Counterclaim-Defendant,

-against-

INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS MACHINES

CORPORATION,

Defendant/Counterclaim-Plaintiff.

Civil No. 2:03CV-0294 DAK

Honorable Dale A. Kimball

Magistrate Judge Brooke C. Wells

#### DECLARATION OF CHARLTON R. GREENE

- I, Charlton R. Greene, declare as follows:
- 1. I had responsibility for the marketing and licensing of Unix software and related materials from 1982 until 1993, first with American Telephone & Telegraph Company and a number of its wholly owned subsidiaries and divisions (collectively, "AT&T"), then with UNIX System Laboratories, Inc. ("USL") and finally with Novell, Inc. ("Novell").
- 2. This declaration is submitted in connection with the lawsuit entitled The SCO Group, Inc. v. International Business Machines Corporation, Civil Action No. 2:03CV-0294 DAK (D. Utah 2003). Except as stated otherwise, this declaration is based upon personal knowledge.
- 3. Section I of this declaration describes my roles and responsibilities with respect to Unix software and related materials. Section II sets out my understanding of the basic grant of rights under the standard license agreements pursuant to which the Unix software and related materials were licensed by AT&T, USL and Novell. Section III sets out my understanding of the confidentiality provisions of the license agreements. Section IV sets out my understanding of certain exceptions to the confidentiality provisions. Finally, Section V sets out my understanding of the most-favored customer provisions in certain of the license agreements.

#### I. Roles and Responsibilities Regarding UNIX

4. I worked for AT&T beginning in 1967. In 1982, I accepted a position as an account representative with AT&T's Patents and Licensing group, licensing Unix operating systems. From 1983 until 1989, as a result of a number of

reorganizations, I worked in this same capacity for a number of wholly owned subsidiaries and divisions of AT&T, including Western Electric, AT&T Technologies, Inc. ("AT&T Technologies") and AT&T Communications.

- 5. In 1989, AT&T transferred the organizations responsible for UNIX System V, and associated system software products and services, into a separate business unit called UNIX Software Operation. In 1991, the Unix operating systems business was transferred to USL, then a separate subsidiary of AT&T. I accepted a position as a staff member with USL, working with the group that was marketing and licensing Unix software and related materials.
- 6. In 1993, USL was acquired by Novell by merger. As part of the merger, I accepted a position as staff member with Novell, again working with the group that was marketing and licensing Unix software and related materials.
- 7. While I was employed at AT&T, USL and Novell, my duties and responsibilities included explaining and negotiating the terms of Unix System V operating system licenses with licensees and potential customers. I was also responsible for establishing schedules for all Unix software licenses and sublicenses, which involved identifying licensed products, specifying special terms and arranging pricing.
- 8. Consequently, I am familiar with the terms and conditions of Unix software source code license agreements, which generally included a number of "standard" form agreements with each licensee. The standard software agreement granted the licensee the right to use and modify the source code for its own internal business purposes. In addition, many licensees were parties to sublicensing agreements, which granted the licensee the right to copy and furnish Unix software, and sublicensed

products based on Unix software, to customers in object code format. A substitution agreement provided that the software agreement and, if applicable, the sublicensing agreement, replaced earlier agreements relating to UNIX System V software.

- 9. Although I was not primarily responsible for the International Business Machines Corporation ("IBM") account, I am familiar with the following agreements between IBM and AT&T Technologies, which are substantively similar to other Unix software licenses:
  - the Software Agreement (Agreement Number SOFT-00015) dated February 1,
     1985 (the "IBM Software Agreement");
  - the Sublicensing Agreement (Agreement Number SUB-00015A) dated
     February 1, 1985 (the "IBM Sublicensing Agreement");
  - the Substitution Agreement (Agreement Number XFER-00015B) dated February 1, 1985 (the "IBM Substitution Agreement"); and
  - the letter agreement dated February 1, 1985 (the "IBM Side Letter").

True and correct copies of these agreements are attached hereto as Exhibits 1 through 4.

These agreements are referred to herein as the "IBM Related Agreements."

- 10. I am also familiar with the following agreements between Sequent Computer Systems, Inc. ("Sequent") and AT&T Technologies relating to Unix software:
  - the Software Agreement (Agreement Number SOFT-000321) dated April 18, 1985 (the "Sequent Software Agreement");
  - the Sublicensing Agreement (Agreement Number SUB-000321A) dated January 28, 1986 (the "Sequent Sublicensing Agreement"); and
  - the Substitution Agreement (Agreement Number XFER-000321B) dated January 28, 1986 (the "Sequent Substitution Agreement").

True and correct copies of these agreements are attached hereto as Exhibits 5 through 7.

These agreements are referred to herein as the "Sequent Related Agreements." It is my understanding that Sequent has been acquired by, and merged into, IBM.

11. I have personal knowledge and experience regarding the Unix software license agreements described in this declaration, including the IBM Related Agreements and the Sequent Related Agreements. During the period from 1982 through 1993, I was involved generally in establishing the terms and conditions of the licenses and sublicenses for Unix software and related materials, pursuant to which AT&T, USL and Novell licensed the UNIX System V operating system source code to hundreds of licensees. I personally negotiated many of the Unix software licenses.

#### II. Basic Grant of Rights to Unix System V Licensees

- 12. From 1984 through 1995, AT&T, USL and Novell licensed Unix source code and related materials to a great many licensees. The software agreements pursuant to which the code and related materials were licensed granted the licensee the right, among others, to use and modify the source code for its own internal business purposes.
- 13. In addition, the software agreements gave licensees the right to modify a Unix software product and to prepare derivative works based upon the product. Licensees owned their modifications and derivative works and were allowed to use or disclose them as they wished, provided that any modification or derivative work including any part of a software product provided by AT&T, USL or Novell was treated the same as a software product under the license agreements.
- 14. In initial versions of the standard software agreement, including the IBM Software Agreement, Section 2.01 contained the following language concerning modifications and derivative works:

Such right to use includes the right to modify such SOFTWARE PRODUCT and to prepare derivative works based on such SOFTWARE

PRODUCT, provided the resulting materials are treated hereunder as part of the original SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

This provision did not give AT&T or any of its successors or assigns the right to claim control or ownership of modifications or derivative works prepared by its licensees, except to the extent that the licensed Unix source code provided by AT&T, USL or Novell was included in such modifications or derivative works. We never meant to claim control or ownership of modifications or derivative works prepared by our licensees, except to the extent of the licensed Unix source code provided by AT&T, USL or Novell contained in such modifications or derivative works.

15. A number of our licensees undertook to clarify that they, not AT&T (or its successors or assigns), would own and control modifications and derivative works created by or for the licensee. We supplied clarification when requested because it was a clarification of our preexisting intent with respect to the standard software agreement. For example, Paragraph A.2 of the IBM Side Letter, with which I am familiar, clarified the standard provisions as follows:

Regarding Section 2.01, we agree that modifications and derivative works prepared by or for [IBM] are owned by [IBM]. However, ownership of any portion or portions of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS included in any such modification or derivative work remains with [AT&T Technologies].

Clarifications of this kind did not effect a substantive change to the standard software agreement, because AT&T did not intend to claim control or ownership of modifications and derivative works prepared by licensees, except to the extent of the licensed Unix source code provided by AT&T, USL or Novell contained in such modifications and derivative works. After some period, we revised the standard software agreement to clarify this point.

- clarify the treatment of modifications or derivative works or altered the language of Section 2.01 of the standard software agreement, no one at AT&T, so far as I know, ever meant to claim ownership or control of any portion of a modification or derivative work that was not code from our licensed Unix source code base. The licensee was free to use, copy, distribute or disclose such modifications or derivative works, so long as it did not copy, distribute or reveal any portion of the licensed Unix source code provided by AT&T, USL or Novell (except as permitted by the license agreements).
- Dynix/PTX products contain some licensed Unix System V source code, but I do not know if AIX and Dynix/PTX are so akin to Unix System V that they might be considered modifications of, or derivative works based on, Unix System V. In any case, as I understand the IBM Related Agreements and the Sequent Related Agreements, IBM and Sequent were and/or are free to use, copy, distribute, or disclose AIX and Dynix/PTX source code, so long as they do not copy, distribute or disclose any portions of the licensed Unix System V source code provided by AT&T, USL or Novell (which may be disclosed as permitted by the IBM Related Agreements or the Sequent Related Agreements).

#### III. Confidentiality Restrictions in the License Agreements

18. The software agreements used during my employment at AT&T, USL and Novell imposed confidentiality restrictions on licensees. I believe that, while the exact wording of the agreements might have varied, fundamentally the same confidentiality restrictions attached to all licensees.

19. Section 7.06(a) of the standard form software agreement contained the following language forbidding the disclosure of the Unix source code licensed from AT&T:

LICENSEE agrees that it shall hold all parts of the SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement in confidence for AT&T. LICENSEE further agrees that it shall not make any disclosure of any or all of such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (including methods or concepts utilized therein) to anyone, except to employees of LICENSEE to whom such disclosure is necessary to the use for which rights are granted hereunder.

This provision was subject to important limitations, including that a licensee's obligations under this section do not apply if "a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement at any time becomes available without restriction to the general public by acts not attributable to LICENSEE or its employees," as is set out in Section IV below.

- 20. The purpose of this provision was to require licensees to hold confidential those portions of the licensed Unix software code that AT&T, USL or Novell wished to keep confidential. The purpose of this requirement was not to impose upon licensees a confidentiality obligation beyond what AT&T could enforce under trade secret law.
- 21. A number of licensees sought to clarify or modify the confidentiality restrictions of Section 7.06(a). Paragraph A.9 of the IBM Side Letter, for example, clarifies the confidentiality provision of the IBM Software Agreement in a number of respects. First, Paragraph A.9 removes the phrase "all parts of" from the first sentence, clarifying that IBM would not be held in breach of the confidentiality provision for an immaterial disclosure of source code. Second, Paragraph A.9 eliminates the parenthetical "(including methods or concepts utilized therein)" from the second sentence, indicating that IBM was not forbidden to disclose the methods or concepts used

in the Unix software product. Finally, Paragraph A.9 relieves IBM from any confidentiality obligation with respect to Unix ideas, concepts, know-how, methods and techniques. As clarified by IBM's side letter, IBM was not required to keep confidential any information embodied in any of the software products provided to IBM, so long as IBM did not disclose the licensed source code except to the extent allowed by its license agreements.

confidentiality provisions in its license agreements, to claim ownership or control of any part of a modification or a derivative work that was not part of its Unix source code base. Such modifications and derivative works are not subject to the confidentiality restrictions of the license agreements — except for any licensed Unix System V source code actually contained therein — as they are entirely owned by the licensees. Licensees are free to use, copy, distribute or disclose such modifications and contributions to derivative works, provided that they do not copy, distribute or disclose any portions of the licensed Unix source code provided by AT&T, USL or Novell (except as permitted by the license agreements).

#### IV. Relief from Confidentiality Restrictions

23. AT&T, USL and Novell undertook to keep most of their Unix source code confidential. We knew, however, that it would be increasingly hard to do so, as we sought to widely distribute the source code (and related information). Hence, the software agreements provided that a licensee would not be prohibited from disclosing a software product if it became "available without restriction to the general public."

- 24. So far as I recall, we did not define the phrase "generally available without restriction" in any of our Unix licensing agreements. Nevertheless, I believe that a software product is available without restriction to the general public if, for instance, it is obtainable without meaningful restriction, such as for download from the internet without enforceable confidentiality restrictions; it is available without a confidentiality agreement due to the inadvertence or negligence of the licensor or owner (or an affiliate of the licenser or owner); or it is accessible to a third party who has the right to reveal the software product (or any part of it).
- breached the confidentiality restrictions in the IBM Related Agreements and the Sequent Related Agreements. I have no personal knowledge concerning public disclosures by IBM or Sequent, but I think it altogether unlikely that there is any merit to plaintiff's claims. In view of IBM's right to disclose ideas, concepts, know-how, methods and techniques of Unix, the confidentiality provisions of the license agreements are, as a practical matter, confined to protecting the disclosure of licensed source code. Ideas, concepts, know-how, methods and techniques of Unix are not subject to the confidentiality provisions of the license agreements, in part because AT&T expressly gave IBM the right to disclose them and also because they are (as a result) available without restriction to the general public. In light of the widespread distribution of the Unix source code (and related information), it seems just as improbable that any Unix System V Release 4.x and earlier source code is still subject to confidentiality restrictions of AT&T's license agreements.

#### V. <u>Most-Favored Customer Provision</u>

- 26. As discussed above, during my tenure at AT&T, USL and Novell, I understood it to be our policy to treat all of our licensees essentially the same. By that I mean that we tried to subject all licensees to the same material terms.
- 27. Some of our licensees, including IBM, requested a "most-favored customer" provision to give them some comfort that we would hold to our stated policy of treating all licensees the same. Paragraph A.12 of the IBM Side Letter provides:

We agree that all SOFTWARE PRODUCTS, including enhancements to or new versions of existing SOFTWARE PRODUCTS, generally available under the Software Agreement will be made available to you at the fees and under terms, warranties and benefits equivalent to those offered to other licensees.

This language meant that if any other licensee were offered or obtained terms more favorable to the licensee than those contained in the IBM Related Agreements, then IBM would have the advantage of such more favorable terms as if they had been set forth in the IBM Related Agreements.

28. Certainly, not every licensee had a side letter or most-favored customer provision. Even so, we interpreted our agreements in light of the collective body of Unix license agreements. For example, I used the existing body of side letters generally to interpret our Unix license agreements. To the best of my belief, we dealt with a licensee that did not have a most-favored customer provision in a side letter (like Sequent) in the same manner as a licensee (like IBM) that had a side letter with such a provision.

29. I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and

correct.

Executed: October 5, 2003.

Greensboro, North Carolina

Charlton R. Greene

#### ATAT TECHNOLOGIES, INC. SOFTWARE AGREEMENT

1. AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC., a New York corporation ("AT&T"), having an office at 222 Broadway, New York, New York 10038, and INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS MACHINES CORPORATION, a New York corporation, having an office at 01d Orchard Road, Armonk, New York 10504,

for itself and its SUBSIDIARIES (collectively referred to herein as "LICENSEE") agree that, after execution of this Agreement by LICENSEE and acceptance of this Agreement by AT&T, the terms and conditions set forth on pages I through 6 of this Agreement shall apply to use by LICENSEE of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS that become subject to this Agreement.

- 2. ATET makes certain SOFTWARE PRODUCTS available under this Agreement. Each such SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall become subject to this Agreement on acceptance by ATET of a Supplement executed by LICENSEE that identifies such SOFTWARE PRODUCT and lists the DESIGNATED CPUs therefor. The first Supplement for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall have attached a Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT. Any additional terms and conditions set forth in such Schedule shall also apply with respect to such SOFTWARE PRODUCT. Initially, Supplement(s) numbered 1, 2 and 3 ---- are included in and made part of this Agreement.
- 3. Additional Supplements may be added to this Agreement to add additional SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (and DESIGNATED CPUs therefor) or to add or replace DESIGNATED CPUs for other SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by praylous Supplements. Each such additional Supplement shall be considered part of this Agreement when executed by LICENSEE and accepted by AT&T.
- 4. This Agreement and its Supplements set forth the entire agreement and understanding between the parties as to the subject matter hereof and merge all prior discussions between them, and neither of the parties shall be bound by any conditions, definitions, warranties, understandings or representations with respect to such subject matter other than as expressly provided hereis or us duly set forth on or subsequent to the date of acceptance hereof in writing and signed by a proper and duly authorized representative of the party to be bound thereby. No provision appearing on any form originated by LICENSEE shall be applicable unless such provision is expressly accepted in writing by an authorized representative of ATAT.

INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS	Accepted by:
MACHINES CORPORATION	atet technologies, inc.
B. Carra Donne la st.	5 Dal W. France 21-85
(Signature) (Date)	(Date)
RAMCDONOUGH IT	O. L. WILSON
(Type or print name)	(Type or print name)
COUNSEL - SYSTEMS PRODUCT	Manager, Software Sales and Marketing
(Title)	(Tide)

#### L. DEFINITIONS

- 1.01 CPU means central processing unit.
- 1.02 COMPUTER PROGRAM means any instruction or instructions, in source-code or object-code format, for controlling the operation of a CPU.
- 1.03 DESIGNATED CPU means any CPU listed as such for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT in a Supplement to this Agreement.
- k64 SOFTWARE PRODUCT means materials such as COMPUTER PROGRAMS, information used or interpreted by COMPUTER PROGRAMS and documentation relating to the use of COMPUTER PROGRAMS. Materials available from AT&T for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT are listed in the Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 1.05 SUBSIDIARY of a company means a corporation or other legal entity (i) the majority of whose shares or other securities entitled to vote for election of directors (or other managing authority) is now or hereafter controlled by such company either directly or indirectly; or (ii) the majority of the equity interest in which is now or hereafter owned and controlled by such company either directly or indirectly; but any such corporation or other legal entity shall be deemed to be a SUBSIDIARY of such company only so long as such control or such ownership and control exists.

#### II. GRANT OF RIGHTS

- 2.01 AT&T grants to LICENSEE a personal, nontransferable and nonexclusive right to use in the United States each SOFTWARE PRODUCT identified in the one or more Supplements hereto, solely for LICENSEE'S own internal business purposes and solely on or in conjunction with DESIGNATED CPUs for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT. Such right to use includes the right to modify such SOFTWARE PRODUCT and to prepare derivative works based on such SOFTWARE PRODUCT, provided the resulting materials are treated hereunder as part of the original SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 2.02 A single back-up CPU may be used as a substitute for a DESIGNATED CPU without notice to AT&T during any time when such DESIGNATED CPU is imperative because it is malfunctioning or undergoing repair, maintenance or other modification.
- 2.03 LICENSEE may at any time notify AT&T in writing of any changes, such as replacements or additions, that LICENSEE wishes to make to the DESIGNATED CPUs for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT. AT&T will prepare additional Supplements as required to cover such changes. Changes covered by a Supplement shall become effective after execution of such Supplement by LICENSEE, acceptance thereof by AT&T and, in the case of each additional CPU, receipt by AT&T of the appropriate fee.

- 2.04 On AT&T'S request, but not more frequently than annually, LICENSEE shall furnish to AT&T a statement, certified by an authorized representative of LICENSEE, listing the location, type and serial number of all DESIGNATED-CPUs hereunder and stating that the use by LICENSEE of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement has been reviewed and that each such SOFTWARE PRODUCT is being used solely on DESIGNATED CPUs (or temporarily on back-up CPUs) for such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement.
- 205 No right is granted by this Agreement for the use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS directly for others, or for any use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS by others.

#### III. DELIVERY

- 3.01 Within a reasonable time after AT&T receives the fee specified in the first Supplement for a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, AT&T will furnish to LICENSEE one (1) copy of such SOFTWARE PRODUCT in the form identified in the Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 3.02 Additional copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by this Agreement will be furnished to LICENSEE after receipt by AT&T of the then-current distribution fee for each such copy.

#### IV. EXPORT

4.01 LICENSEE agrees that it will seek without the prior written content of AT&T, export, directly or indirectly, SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by this Agreement to any country outside of the United States.

#### V. FEES AND TAXES

- 5.01 Within sixty (60) days after acceptance of this Agreement by AT&T. LICENSEE shall pay to AT&T the fees required by the Supplement(s) initially attached hereto for the DESIGNATED GPUs listed in such Supplement(s).
- 5.02 Within sixty (60) days after acceptance of each additional Supplement by AT&T, LIGENSEE shall pay to AT&T any fee required by such additional Supplement. Supplement for the DESIGNATED CPUs listed in such additional Supplement.
- 5.03 Payments to AT&T shall be made in United States dollars to AT&T at the address specified in Section 7.11(a).
- \$04 LICENSEE shall pay all taxes, including any sales or use tax (and any related interest or penalty), however designated, imposed as a result of the existence or operation of this Agreement, except any income tax imposed upon AT&T by any governmental entity within the United States proper (the fifty (50) states and the District of Columbia). Fees specified in Supplement(s) to this Agreement and in Schedule(s) attached to Supplement(s) are exclusive of any taxes. If AT&T is required to collect a tax to be paid by LICENSEE, LICENSEE shall pay such tax to AT&T on demand.

#### VI. TERM

6.01. This Agreement shall become effective on and as of the date of acceptance by AT&T.

6.02 LICENSEE may terminate its rights under this Agreement by written notice to AT&T certifying that LICENSEE has discontinued use of and returned or destroyed all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement.

6.03 If LICENSEE fails to fulfill one or more of its obligations under this Agreement, AT&T may, upon its election and in addition to any other remardies that it may have, at any time terminate all the rights granted by it hereunder by not less than two (2) months' written notice to LICENSEE specifying any such breach, unless within the period of such notice all breaches specified therein thall have been remedied; upon such termination LICENSEE thall immediately discontinue use of and return or destroy all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement.

6.04 In the event of termination of rights under Sections 6.02 or 6.03, AT&T shall have no obligation to refund any amounts paid to it under this Agreement.

6.05 LICENSEE agrees that when a SUBSIDIARY'S relationship to LICENSEE changes so that it is no longer a SUBSIDIARY of LICENSEE. (i) all rights of such former SUBSIDIARY to use SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement shall immediately cease, and (ii) such former SUBSIDIARY shall immediately discontinue use of and return to LICENSEE or destroy all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement. No teem paid to AT&T for use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS on DESIGNATED CPUs of such former SUBSIDIARIES thall be refunded; however, LICENSEE may substitute other CPUs for such DESIGNATED CPUs in accordance with Section 2.03.

#### VII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

7.01 Nothing contained herein shall be construed as conferring by implication, estopped or otherwise any license or right under any patent or trademark. However, in respect of patents under which AT&T can grant rights, AT&T grants to the CICENSEE all such rights necessary for the use by LICENSEE, parsount to the rights granted herein, of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS, except to the extent that such patents apply (i) independently of the use of any such SOFTWARE PRODUCT, (ii) because a DESIGNATED CPU is used in combination with other hardware or (iii) because any such SOFTWARE PRODUCT is modified from the version furnished hereunder to LICENSEE by AT&T or is used in combination with other software.

7.02 This Agreement shall prevail notwithstanding any conflicting terms or legends which may appear to a SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

- 7,03 AT&T warrants that it is empowered to grant the rights granted hereunder. AT&T makes no other representations or warranties, expressly or impliedly. By way of example but not of limitation, AT&T makes no representations or warranties of merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose, or that the use of any SOFTWARE PRODUCT will not infringe any patent, copyright or trademark. AT&T shall not be held to any liability with respect to any claim by LICENSEE, or a third party on account of, or arising from, the use of any SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 7.04 LICENSEE agrees that it will not, without the prior written permission of AT&T, (i) use in advertising, publicity, packaging, labeling or otherwise any trade name, trademark, trade device, service mark, symbol or any other identification or any abbreviation, contraction or simulation thereof owned by AT&T (or a corporate affiliate thereof) or used by AT&T (or such an affiliate) to identify any of its products or service, or (ii) represent, directly or indirectly, that any product or service of LICENSEE is a product or service of AT&T (or such an affiliate), or is made in accordance with or utilizes any information or documentation of AT&T (or such an affiliate).
- 7.05 Neither the execution of this Agreement our anything in it or in any SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall be construed as an obligation upon AT&T to furnish any person, including LICENSEE, any assistance of any kind whatsoever, or any information or documentation other than the SOFTWARE PRODUCTS to be furnished pursuant to Sections 3.01 and 3.02.
- 7.06 (a) LICENSEE agrees that it shall hold all parts of the SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement in confidence for AT&T. LICENSEE further agrees that it shall not make any disclosure of any or all of such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (including methods or concepts utilized therein) to anyone, except to employees of LICENSEE to whom such disclosure is necessary to the use for which rights are granted hereunder. LICENSEE shall appropriately notify each employee to whom any such disclosure is made that such disclosure is made in confidence and shall be kept in confidence by such employee. If information relating to a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement at any time becomes available without restriction to the general public by acts not attributable to LICENSEE or its employees, LICENSEE'S obligations under this section thall not apply to such information after such time.
- (b) Norwithstanding the provisions of Section 7.05(a), LICENSEE may distribute copies of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, either in modified or unmodified form, to third parties having licenses of equivalent scope berewith from AT&T (or a corporate affiliate thereof) for the same SOFTWARE PRODUCT, provided that LICENSEE first verifies the status of any such third party in accordance with specific instructions issued by AT&T. Such instructions may be obtained on request from AT&T at the correspondence address specified in Section 7.11(b). LICENSEE may also obtain materials based on a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement from such a third party and use such materials pursuant to this Agreement, provided that LICENSEE treats such materials as if they were part of such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

- 7.07 The obligations of LICENSEE and its employees under Section 7.06(a) shall survive and continue after any termination of rights under this Agreement or cessation of a SUBSIDIARY'S status as a SUBSIDIARY.
- 7.08 LICENSEE agrees that it will not use SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement except as authorized herein and that it will not make, have made or permit to be made any copies of such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS except for use on DESIGNATED CPUs for such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (including backup and archival copies necessary in connection with such use) and for distribution in accordance with Section 7.06(b). Each such copy shall contain the same copyright and/or proprietary notices or notice giving credit to a developer, which appear on or in the SOFTWARE PRODUCT being copied.
- 7.09 Neither this Agreement nor any rights hereunder, in whole or in part, shall be assignable or otherwise transferable by LICENSEE and any purported assignment or transfer shall be null and void.
- 7.10 Except as provided in Section 7.06(b), nothing in this Agreement grants to LICENSEE the right to sell, lease or otherwise transfer or dispose of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT in whole or in part.
- 7.11 (a) Payments to AT&T under this Agreement shall be made payable and sent to:

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. P.O. Box 65080 Charlotte, North Carolina 28265

(b) Correspondence with AT&T relating to this Agreement shall be sent to:

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.
Software Seles and Marketing Organization
P.O. Box 25000
Greensboro, North Carolina 27420

- (c) Any payment, statement, notice, request or other communication shall be deemed to be sufficiently given to the addresses and any delivery hereuader deemed made when sent by certified mail addressed to LAGENSEE at its office specified in this Agreement or to AT&T at the appropriate address specified in this Section 7.11. Each party to this Agreement may change an address relating to it by written notice to the other party.
- 7,12 If LICENSEE is not a corporation, all references to LICENSEE'S SUBSIDIARIES shall be deemed deleted.
- 7.13 The construction and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by the law of the State of New York.

This Supplement is attached to and made a part of the referenced Agreement. Execution and acceptance of such Agreement also constitutes execution and acceptance of this Supplement.  Execution and acceptance of this Supplement follow.  Accepted by:  AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.  By  (Signature) (Date) (Signature) (Date)		Agreement. constitutes ex Execution an ignature)	Execution and acceptance of t	his Supplement for Accepted by:  AT&T TECH  By(Signa	puch Agree pplement. ollow. iNOLOGIES, ture}	INC.
Agreement. Execution and acceptance of such Agreement also constitutes execution and acceptance of this Supplement.  Execution and acceptance of this Supplement follow.  Accepted by:  AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.		Agreement. constitutes ex Execution an	Execution and acce	i acceptance of this Suphiance of this Supplement for Accepted by:  AT&T TECH	puch Agree pplement. ollow.	ment also
Agreement. Execution and acceptance of such Agreement also constitutes execution and acceptance of this Supplement.  Execution and acceptance of this Supplement follow.  Accepted by:		Agreement. constitutes ex	Execution and acce	i acceptance of ptance of this Sup his Supplement fo Accepted by:	such Agree pplement. ollow.	ment álso
Agreement. Execution and acceptance of such Agreement also constitutes execution and acceptance of this Supplement.  Execution and acceptance of this Supplement follow.		Agreement. constitutes ex	Execution and acce	i acceptance of eptance of this Sup his Supplement fo	such Agree pplement.	referenced ment also
constitutes execution and acceptance of this Supplement.		Agreement. constitutes ex	Execution and acce	i acceptance of ptance of this Sup	i iuch Agree pplement.	teletenced ment also
Agreement. Execution and acceptance of such Agreement also		Agreement.	Execution and	acceptance of	such Agree	referenced ment also
	n		Design Type	ATED CPUs Serial No.	Source or Object	Fee
		A Schedule Supplement l	for such SOF	TWARE PROD	UCT was at	tached to
			for such SOFT	WARE PRODU	CT is attache	ed to this
Supplement No  DESIGNATED CPUs Source or	to	the reference	d Agreement.			
A Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT is attached to this Supplement.  A Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT was attached to Supplement No	U° AV	(s) listed belov RE PRODUC	ware bereby mad CT: UNIX* Sy	le DESIGNATEI stem V. Relea:	D CPUs for the Se 2.0	following
WARE PRODUCT: UNIX* System V. Release 2.0 to the referenced Agreement.  A Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT is attached to this Supplement.  A Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT was attached to Supplement No		SOFT	atet techn Ware agree	OLOGIES, INC MENT SUPPLE	MENT	· . ·
SOFTWARE AGREEMENT SUPPLEMENT  PU(s) listed below are bereby made DESIGNATED CPUs for the following WARE PRODUCT: UNIX* System V, Release 2.0			4 MA . W MARIOT 144		• •	
PU(s) listed below are hereby made DESIGNATED CPUs for the following WARE PRODUCT: UNIX* System V. Release 2.U					umber	

## Schedule for UNIX\* System V, Release 2.0 Version 1 and UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1, International Edition\*

#### 1. Fees

(a) Right-to-use fees

\$43,000\*\*\*

(11) Each additional DESIGNATED CPU (Source)

\$15,000

(111) Each of third and subsequent DESIGNATED CPUs (Source) after initial sublicensing fee has been paid

1-32	user	system			•	\$ 1,000
1-64	user	system			•	\$ 3,500
> 64	user	system				\$ 7,000
(See	Notes	i 1 and	3)	•		

(14) DESIGNATED CPU (Object)

\$ 4,800

(See Note 2)

(r) Free listed is thems (iii) and (iv) do not include a discribution of software.

(b) Distribution fee for each additional copy

400

(c) Sublicensing fees (applicable only to SUBLICENSED PRODUCT under a Sublicensing Agreement)

<b>(1)</b>	Initial
------------	---------

\$25,000\*\*\*

(11) Per-Copy

	and the second		
1-2 user system			\$ 60
1-8 user system			\$ 125
1-16 user system			\$ 500
1-32 user system			\$ 1,000
1-64 user system			\$ 3,500
> 64 user system			\$ 7,600
(See Notes 1 and	3)		

<sup>\*</sup>UNIX is a trademark of AT&T Bell Laboratories

\*\*Furnished to LICENSEES outside the United States

\*\*\*Lower fees may apply to LICENSEES for other versions of UNIX System V

Schedule for
UNIX\* System V, Release 2.0 Yersion 1
and
UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1, International Edition\*\*

#### (d) Upgrade Fees

LICENSEES for the following UNIX operating system(s) may upgrade those systems for the fees shown:

UNIX System V Release 1.0 or Release 1.1 UNIX System III

\$2,500 \$3,500

Information on upgrade fees for other UNIX operating systems is available upon request.

(e) Fees in this schedule are subject to change without notice.

#### Notes:

- 1. "User" means a terminal for entry of information and display or printing of information, such terminal being serviced on a time-sharing basis by a DESIGNATED CPU running UNIX Practice to Release 2.0 Version 1 or UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 2 International Edition, or an end-user CPU running a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT based on UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 1 or UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 1, International Edition. An end-user must not be given the ability to increase the number of users supported by a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT.
- 2. All of UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1 or UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1, International Edition may be used on or in conjunction with a DESIGNATED CPU (Source). Only the materials that may be included in a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT pursuant to Section 4 of this Schedule may be used on or in conjunction with a DESIGNATED CPU (Object).
- 3. The number of users supported on a DESIGNATED CPU paid for under Paragraph 1(a) (iii) or supported by a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT may be increased from a lower number to a higher number on payment of the difference between the fee stated for the lower number and the fee stated for the higher number.

Schedule for UNIX\* System V. Release 2.0 Version 1 and UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1, International Edition\*\*

#### Documentation Furnished

#### (a) Printed Documentation

Items marked with an asterisk (\*) are supplied with UNIX System Y. Release 2.0 Version 1. International Edition only

- UNIX System Y. System Release Description
- UNIX System Y Portfolio
- UNIX System Y User Reference Manual
- UNIX System Y Administrator Reference Manual
- UNIX System Y Programmer Reference Manual UNIX System Y Error Message Reference Manual
- UNIX System V Programming Guide UNIX System V Support Tools Guide
- UNIX System V Graphics Guide
- UNIX System Y User Guide
- UKIX System V Operator Guide
- UKIX System Y Administrator Guide
- -\*UNIX System Y International Release Description

#### (b) On-Line Documentation

On-line documentation is provided for the UNIX System User Reference Manual, the Administrator Reference Manual and the Programmer Reference Manual.

The printed documentation listed is general in nature and not intended to completely describe the COMPUTER PROGRAMS listed in Section 3; nor are all COMPUTER PROGRAMS described in such documentation necessarily included in the SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

#### COMPUTER PROGRAMS Formished

The COMPUTER PROGRAMS listed in this section and the on-line documentation listed in Section 2(b) above will be supplied on four reets of nine track, 800 BPI (PDP\*\* 11/70 only) or 1600 BPI magnetic tape; plus a diagnostic tape for tape transport.

- Tape Boot Loader and Initial System Load program for copying the system software from the distribution tape to the system
- An executable copy of the cpio program.

\*\*PDP is a trademark of Digital Equipment Corporation

#### Schedule for UNIX+ System V, Release 2.0 Yersion 1

UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 1. International Edition\*\*

(c) A physical copy of the root file system.
Includes the following directories and their associated files:

bck bin etc dev Tib stand tmp

(d) The root file system in cplo format.
Includes the following directories and their associated files:

bck bin etc dev Tib stand tmp

(e) The /usr file system in cpio format. Includes the following subdirectories and their associated lower level subdirectories and files:

adm include news
bin lib preserve
catman lost + found pub
games mail spool

(f) Source code for the RJE software includes the RJE make file (rje.mk) and the following directories and their associated files:

lib send.d src util vpm Schedule for UNIX\* System V, Release 2.0 Version 1 and UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1. International Edition\*\*

(g) Source code for the graphics software. Includes the graphics make file (graf-mk) and the following directories and their associated files and subdirectories:

> include lib src

(h) Source code of the system software includes top level make commands and the following directories and their associated subdirectories and files:

cmd games head 11b stand uts

Note:

The "crypt" command and associated documentation are not included in UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Yersion 1, International Edition.

4. Sublicensing (under a Sublicensing Agreement)

A SUBLICENSED PRODUCT based on UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 1 or UNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 1. International Edition. may include:

- (a) Copies of the documents listed in Section 2 of this schedule.
- (b) COMPUTER PROGRAMS in object-code format. All COMPUTER PROGRAMS may be treated as object-code except for files and subdirectories under directory /usr/src.

Also, the following files in the /usr/src/cmd/spell directory

American British extra list hash check hash make list htempl local

NOTE: Run-time Libraries

Routines from the following run-time libraries may be included in customer-developed application software without payment of a sublicensing fee to AT&T.

Standard C Library Nath Library Object File Access Library Fortran Library

/ifb/libc.a /lib/libm.a /lib/libid.a /usr/lib/libF77.a

## Schedule for UNIX\* System V, Release 2.0 Yersion 1

UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1, International Edition\*\*

#### 5. Other Software

The products listed below may be used in the United States on DESIGNATED CPUs for UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1 and sublicensed for use in the United States as if they were that product. The products may be used outside the United States on DESIGNATED CPUs for UNIX System V, Release 2.0 Version 1.

International Edition and sublicensed for use outside the United States as if they were that product. Only those products marked with a pound symbol (#) may be shipped outside the United States by AT&T. Versions of such products, except those marked with an asterisk (\*), are available from AT&T for various types of CPUs at \$400 per copy.

WIX System V. Release 2.0 Version I

(NIX System V. Release 1.0, International Edition

FUNIX System V. Release 2.0 Version 1. International Edition

UNIX System V. Release 1.0

UNIX System V. Release 1.1

UNIX System III

UNIX System III

UNIX 32Y Time-Sharing System, Version 1.0

UNIX Time-Sharing System, Seventh Edition

"UNIX Time-Sharing System, Sixth Edition

UNIX Programmer's Workbench System, Edition 1.0

\*UNIX Mini Time-Sharing System, Version 6

#### 6. Time Sharing

UNIX System Y, Release 2.0 Yersion 1 or UNIX System Y, Release 2.0 Yersion 1, International Edition, may be used on a DESIGNATED CPU for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT to furnish a time-sharing service to third parties. A SUBLICENSED PRODUCT based on UNIX System Y, Release 2.0 Yersion 1 or UNIX System Y, Release 2.0 Yersion 1, International Edition, may also be used to furnish a time-sharing service to third parties.

keleas greem	e 2.0 and other lifent has been subsite to the prior and t	IIX operating systematic tituted. All fees of the system of this Supplement.  Accepted by Acceptance of this is the system of this Supplement.	as, for which for such CPUs  a part of the of such Agree Supplement.  t follow.	referenced
ereen Green	e 2.0 and other lifent has been subsite to the prior and t	IIX operating systematic tituted. All fees in greenenc.  s attached to and made ution and acceptance of this supplement.	as, for which for such CPUs  a part of the of such Agree Supplement.  t follow.	s have been pai
ereen Green	e 2.0 and other lifent has been subsoluted to the prior and the prior and the prior and the things of the supplement in Agreement. Executively, the supplement in Agreement.	MIX operating system tituted. All fees of greenenc.  s attached to and made ution and acceptance	ms, far which for such CPUs a part of the of such Agree	s have been pai
keleas greem	e 2.0 and other U ent has been subs	MIX operating system tituted. All fees i	ms, for which	i agreement thi have been pai
VIII CPI	Is that are SOURCE	E CPUs under the pri Between our Compani	for January 1 ies relating	to UNIX System
acetio		DESIGNATED CPUs Type Serial No.	Source or Object	Pac.
	A Schedule for a Supplement No	och SOFTWARE PRO	DUCT was a	stacked to
X	A Schedule for su Supplement.	ch software prod	OUCT & second	ied to this
ubject i	to the referenced Agri	eement.		
ibe CP OFTW	U(s) listed below are b ARE PRODUCT:	ereby made DESIGNAT UNIX* Documenter's V	ED CPUs for di forkbenches S	t following of the re-
		r technologies, in E agreement suppi		
	:		• • •	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		Supplement	Number 2	
		Supplement	Number 2	and the second s

## Schedule for UNIX\* Documenter's Workbench\*\* Software April 1, 1984

#### 1. Fees

(a) Right-to-use fees

(1)	First CPU		\$ 4,000
(11)	Each additional CPU	•	\$ 2,000

(b) Sublicensing fees (applicable only to SUBLICENSED PRODUCT under a Sublicensing Agreement)

(1)	Initiai	\$ 1	3,000
(11)	Per-Copy		
•	1-2 user system 1-8 user system 1-16 user system 1-32 user system 1-64 user system > 64 ûser system (See Notes 1 and 2)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	10 15 30 45 125 250

(c) Fees in this schedule are subject to change without notice.

#### Notes:

1. "User" means a terminal for entry of information and display or printing of information, such terminal being serviced on a time-sharing basis by an end-user CPU running a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT based on Documenter's Norkbench Software. An end-user must not be given the ability to increase the number of users supported by a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT.

<sup>\*</sup> UNIX is a trademark of AT&T Bell Laboratories

<sup>\*\*</sup> Documenter's Workbench is a trademark of ATET Technologies.

 The number of users supported by a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT may be increased from a lower number to a higher number on payment of the difference between the fee stated for the lower number and the fee stated for the higher number.

#### 2. Documentation Furnished

#### (a) Printed Documentation

- Will Documenter's Workbeach Software System Release Description 1.0
- \* UNIX Documenter's Workbench Software Introduction and Reference Manual
- UNIX Pocumenter's Workbench Text Formatters Reference
- ' UNIX Documenter's Norkbench Software Macro Packages Reference
- \* UNIX Documenter's Workbench Software Preprocessors Reference
- . UNIX Documenter's Workbunch Software MM Quick Reference
- UNIX Documenter's Workbench Software Text Processing Quick Reference

#### (b) On-Line Documentation

- UNIX Documentar's Workbench Software Introduction and Reference Hannel
- Wix Documenter's Workbeach Software Text Formatters Reference
- UNIX Documenter's Norkbench Software Macro Packages
  Reference
- UNIX Documenter's Workbench Software-Preprocessors Reference

Note: The printed documentation listed in 2(a) is general in nature and not intended to completely describe the COMPUTER PROGRAMS listed in Section 3s nor are all COMPUTER PROGRAMS described in such documentation necessarily included in the SOFTMARE PRODUCT.

#### 3. Computer Programs Furnished

The on-line documentation listed in section 2(b) and the COMPUTER PROGRAMS listed in Section 3 will be supplied on one reel of nine track, 1600 BFI magnetic tape (or on one reel of nine track, 800 BPI magnetic tape for PDP\*\*\* 11/70 only).

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> PDP is a trademark of Digital Equipment Corporation.

All text and programs included in the following directories and subdirectories and associated files:

catman/a man catman/a man catman/p man arc/cmd/text

- 4. Sublicensing (under a Sublicensing Agreement)
  - A SUBLICENSED PRODUCT may include:
  - (a) Copies of the documents listed in Section 2 of this schedule.
  - (b) COMPUTER PROGRAMS referenced in Section 3 of this schedule in object-code format only.

	Supplement Number 3
	Hnologies, Inc. Leement Supplement
The CPU(s) listed below are hereby: SOFTWARE PRODUCT: 370 DE	made DESIGNATED CPUs for the following VELOPMENT SYSTEM Y
subject to the selessaced Agreement	•
A Schedule for such SO Supplement.	FTWARE PRODUCT is attached to this
A Schedule for such S Supplement No.	OFTWARE PRODUCT was attached to
Location DESI	GNATED CPUs Source of Scriat No. Object Fee
WICHINES CORPORATION  D Las Colinas Boulevard	31-11 14439 SOURCE 1/43,650-
ring, Texas 75062	76-1-2×34
Agreement Execution	thed to and made a part of the referenced and acceptance of such Agreement also acceptance of this Supplement.
Execution and acceptance	of this Supplement follow.  Accepted by:
alicited 4500 This transfer management of the state of th	ATAT TECHNOLOGIES, INC.
By (Signature) (Da	By (Signature) (Date)
(Type or print name)	(Type or print name)
(Ticlo)	(Title)

Agreement Number SOFT-00015

#### Schedule for 370 DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM V

(8)	Right-to-use	fees
-----	--------------	------

	weather.	to-use fees	
	(1)	First DESIGNATED CPU	\$43,000
	(11)	Each additional DESIGNATED CPU	\$16,000
	(1111)	Each of third and subsequent DESIGNATED CPUS after initial sublicensing fee has been peid	٠,
		1-32 user system 1-64 user system > 65 user system (See Notes 1 and 2)	\$ 1,000 \$ 3,500 \$ 7,000
<b>(b)</b>		nsing fees (applicable only to HSED PRODUCTS under a Sublicensing ht)	
(b)	SUBLICEI Agreeme	ISED PRODUCTS under a Sublicensing	\$25,000
(b)	SUBLICEI Agreemen (1)	ISED PRODUCTS under a Sublicensing nt)	\$25,000

#### Hotes:

- "User" means a terminal for entry of information and display or printing of information, such terminal being serviced on a time-sharing basis by a DESIGNATED CPU running 370 Development System V or an end-user CPU running a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT based on 370 Development System V. An end-user must not be given the ability to increase the number of users supported by a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT.
- The number of users supported on a DESIGNATEO CPU paid for under Paragraph 1(a) (iii) or supported by a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT may be increased from a lower number to a higher number on payment of the difference between the fee stated for the lower number and the fee stated for the higher number.

\*MIX is a trademark of AT&T Bell Laboratories.

(See Notes 1 and 2)



O. L. Wilson Manager, Software Sales and Marketing

Guilford Center P. O. Box 25000 Greensboro, N.C. 27420 919 279-7078

INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS MACHINES CORPORATION Old Orchard Road Armonk, New York 10504

#### Gentlemen:

Re: Software Agreement Number SOFT-00015, Sublicensing Agreement Number SUB-00015A and Substitution Agreement Number XFER-00015B

This letter states understandings between our companies relating to the referenced agreements and amends certain sections in such agreements concerning SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to the referenced Software Agreement.

#### A. Software Agreement

Regarding Sections 2.01 and 4.01, we will consider extending rights granted under Section 2.01 to include use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS in countries other than the United States and giving written consent under Section 4.01 to export SOFTWARE PRODUCTS to such countries when specific needs arise. In the case of additional DESIGNATED CPUs in such countries such extension and consents will be given by the Supplements for such CPUs prepared in accordance with Section 2.03. In the case of your export of modified SOFTWARE PRODUCTS to our source licensees in such countries such consents will be given by an appropriate writing consistent with Section 7.06(b). We are presently willing to grant such rights for the countries you have requested, namely, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Republic of China (Taiwan), Denmark, Finland, France, Federal Republic of Germany (West Germany), Greece, Hong Kong, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Republic of Korea (South Korea), Luxembourg, The Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom (England, Wales, Scotland, Northern Ireland), and Singapore. We will not unreasonably withhold such permission for such listed countries or for other countries that you may identify. Our concerns in this regard are the laws of the recipient country relating to protection of software and U. S. export control laws.

- 2. Regarding Section 2.01, we agree that modifications and derivative works prepared by or for you are owned by you. However, ownership of any portion or portions of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS included in any such modification or derivative work remains with us.
- 3. You have requested that your contractors be permitted to use SOFTWARE PRODUCTS pursuant to the referenced Software Agreement.

Accordingly, notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in the Software Agreement, including Section 7.06(a) as amended hereby, it is agreed that, subject to the conditions set forth herein, the rights granted in Section 2.01 of the Software Agreement be extended to permit you to provide access to and allow use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS by your contractors.

Such use may be on your DESIGNATED CPUs or on such contractors' CPUs that you designate as additional DESIGNATED CPUs pursuant to Section 2.03 of the Software Agreement. Such use by contractors will be deemed to be for your own internal business purposes. If such use is on a contractor's CPU, you may furnish a copy of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT to such contractor. You shall secure from each such contractor, at the time of or before providing access to or furnishing any copy of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, the agreement of such contractor in writing that any claim, demand or right of action arising on behalf of such contractor from access to or use of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall be solely against you and that such contractor agrees to the same obligations and responsibilities as to confidentiality and other restrictions pertaining to the use of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT as those undertaken by you under the Software Agreement. Each such agreement shall also provide that, when a contractor's work for you is completed, all copies of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT and any software derived from or developed with the use of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall be returned to you by such contractor and such contractor shall erase any such software from any storage element of apparatus. Copies of such agreements with contractors shall be provided to us at our request. However, portions of such agreements not specifically required by this paragraph may be deleted. Information furnished by LICENSEE relating to contractors shall be subject to Paragraph Al5 in this Letter Agreement.

4. Regarding Section 5.04, we agree that you shall not be obligated to pay any tax based on our net income in the United States or elsewhere.

5. Regarding Section 6.03 of the Software Agreement and Sections 2.07 and 3.03 of the Sublicensing Agreement, we will not terminate your rights for breach, nor will we give notice of termination under such Sections, for breaches we consider to be immaterial. We agree to lengthen the notice period referenced in such Sections from two (2) months to one hundred (100) days. If a breach occurs that causes us to give notice of termination, you may remedy the breach to avoid termination if you are willing and able to do so. In the event that a notice of termination is given to you under either of such Sections and you are making reasonable efforts to remedy the breach but you are unable to complete the remedy in the specified notice period, we will not unreasonably withhold our approval of a request by you for reasonable extension of such period. We will also consider a reasonable extension under Section 2.07 of the Sublicensing Agreement in the case of a DISTRIBUTOR who is making reasonable efforts to remedy a breach.

We will consider arbitration if a dispute arises on payments.

In any event our respective representatives will exert their mutual good faith best efforts to resolve any alleged breach short of termination.

- 6. Regarding Section 6.05 of the Software Agreement and Section 3.05 of the Sublicensing Agreement, we will offer new software and sublicensing agreements to your former SUBSIDIARIES on the same basis as to any other prospective licensee. A former SUBSIDIARY would be unlicensed during the period between its ceasing to be your SUBSIDIARY and the effective date of such new agreements. Therefore, new agreements should be in effect before a SUBSIDIARY is divested.
- Regarding Section 7.03, we are not aware of any patent or copyright infringement action against us relating to SOFTWARE PRODUCTS.
- 8. Regarding Section 7.05, we will cooperate with you in defending litigation arising from your use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (or sublicensing of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS under the Sublicensing Agreement), but the extent of such cooperation cannot be determined until such litigation arises.
- 9. Amend Section 7.06(a) by replacing such section with the following:

--7.06(a) LICENSEE agrees that it shall hold SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement in confidence for AT&T. LICENSEE further agrees that it shall not make any disclosure of such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS to anyone, except to employees of LICENSEE to whom such disclosure is necessary to the use for which rights are granted hereunder. LICENSEE shall appropriately notify each employee to whom any such disclosure is made that such disclosure is made in confidence and shall be kept in confidence by such employee. Nothing in this agreement shall prevent LICENSEE from developing or marketing products or services employing ideas, concepts, know-how or techniques relating to data processing embodied in SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement, provided that LICENSEE shall not copy any code from such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS into any such product or in connection with any such service and employees of LICENSEE shall not refer to the physical documents and materials comprising SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement when they are developing any such products or service or providing any such service. If information relating to a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement at any time becomes available without restriction to the general public by acts not attributable to LICENSEE or its employees, LICENSEE'S obligations under this section shall not apply to such information after such time .-- .

- 10. Regarding Section 7.06(b), this section covers the situation where one of our licensees wishes to furnish its modified version of our source code for a SOFTWARE PRODUCT to another of our licensees for the same product. The last sentence of this section makes clear that you may receive source code from another such licensee, provided you treat such source code as if it were the source code we furnished to you. This language is not intended to refer to an object-code product that you obtain from another of our licensees pursuant to that licensee's sublicensing rights.
- 11. Regarding Section 7.06, we recognize that you may at some time be required to disclose a SOFTWARE PRODUCT to others (i) by law, (ii) by a valid order of a court or other governmental body, (iii) by your existing undertaking with the European Economic Community or (iv) in order to establish

" 188 W.

your rights under the Software Agreement. You recognize the proprietary nature of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS and the need to protect SOFTWARE PRODUCTS from unrestricted disclosure. Accordingly, you agree not to make any such disclosure without giving notice to us so that we have an opportunity to intervene. We agree to respond to any such notice within a reasonable time, consistent with the requirement that you disclose. You agree to obtain, or assist us in obtaining, a protective order appropriately limiting the extent of any such disclosure that may eventually be made.

- 12. We agree that all SOFTWARE PRODUCTS, including enhancements to or new versions of existing SOFTWARE PRODUCTS, generally available under the Software Agreement will be made available to you at the fees and under terms, warranties and benefits equivalent to those offered to other licensees.
- 13. Regarding Section 1(e) of the "Schedule for UNIX\* System V, Release 2.0, Version 1.0" attached to Supplement 1 of the Software Agreement, Section 1(c) of the "Schedule for UNIX Documenter's Workbench\*\* Software" attached to Supplement 2 of the Software Agreement, and the "Schedule for 370 DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM V" attached to Supplement 3 of the Software Agreement, we agree that the fees in such Schedules are not subject to increase.
- 14. Regarding the documentation listed in Section 2 of the Schedule for UNIX System V, Release 2.0, Version 1.0, the documents entitled "UNIX System V System Release Description" and "UNIX System V-International Release Description" are not presently available without restriction to the general public. All other listed documents are available without restriction.
- 15. We agree that the identities of your contractors, DISTRIBUTORS and AUTHORIZED COPIERS, as well as the types and serial numbers of DESIGNATED CPUs of such parties, are confidential and need only be disclosed to us as specified under the referenced agreements, as modified hereby, and that such information will be used by us only for the purposes of administering and enforcing such agreements and will not be disclosed to anyone except those having a need to know for the purpose of administering the referenced agreements.

<sup>\*</sup>UNIX is a trademark of AT&T Bell Laboratories.

<sup>\*\*</sup>Documenter's Workbench is a trademark of AT&T Technologies.

#### B. Sublicensing Agreement

- 1. A DISTRIBUTOR may also be your contractor pursuant to the terms set forth in item A3 above.
- 2. We agree that "internal business purposes" in Sections 2.01(a) and 2.01(b) includes the right to offer data processing services to others.
- Regarding the following IBM form agreements:

Our Reference	Form No.	Title
1.	z125-3358-0	Agreement for IBM Licensed Programs
2.	Z125-3419-0	IBM Usage License Amendment to Agreement for IBM Licensed Programs
. 3.	<b>Z125-3301-0</b>	IBM Program License Agreement
4.	Z137-0075-0	IBM Instruments, Inc. Program License Agreement
5.	04-83	Amendment to Agreement for IBM Licensed Programs (Value Added Remarketer)
6.	04-83	Agreement for IBM Licensed Programs (Value Added Remarketer's Licensed End User)
7.	6172208	IBM Program License Agreement
8.	Unnumbered	IBM Personal Computer Retail Dealer Agreement, Software
9,	926-2661-0D	IBM Personal Computer Retail Dealer Agreement

We have reviewed such form agreements for use under the provisions of the Sublicensing Agreement and have no objections to such use, or the use of substantially similar forms, in the United States and Puerto Rico provided that:

- (a) In using forms such as 1 and 6 (our references), you will not specify "Installation License Applies" or "Location License Applies";
- (b) If your customer is permitted to make its own additional copies of "licensed program materials" for use on additional machines, as permitted under form 1, you treat such additional copies under the Sublicensing Agreement as if you had furnished such copies;
- (c) In the next revision of form 3 you correct the language in the second paragraph relating to title to indicate that title may be retained by a third party (or by your licensor);

- (d) In the next revision of forms 4 and 7 you include a provision prohibiting reverse assembly or reverse compilation, as appears in forms 1, 3 and 6; and
- (e) In dealing with AUTHORIZED COPIERS you obligate such parties to include in copies they make of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS the notices required by Section 2.08(a) of the Sublicensing Agreement.
- 4. Amend Section 2.02 by changing "written agreement on the package" to --written agreement on or accompanying the package--.
- 5. Amend Section 2.05(b) by replacing such Section with the following:
  - -- (b) If an AUTHORIZED COPIER also has been granted a right to use a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, either as a licensee of AT&T (or of a corporate affiliate thereof) or as a contractor of LICENSEE (in accordance with requirements of AT&T), such AUTHORIZED COPIER may use such SOFTWARE PRODUCT to modify a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT derived from such SOFTWARE PRODUCT. If the resulting modifications are owned solely by LICENSEE. then fees for copies of such modified SUBLICENSED PRODUCT distributed to customers by such AUTHORIZED COPIER may be paid to AT&T pursuant to this Sublicensing Agreement or pursuant to a Sublicensing Agreement between AT&T and such AUTHORIZED COPIER, as LICENSEE shall elect. However, if such AUTHORIZED COPIER retains any ownership interest in such modifications, then fees for copies of such modified SUBLICENSED PRODUCT distributed to customers by such AUTHORIZED COPIER must be paid to AT&T only pursuant to a Sublicensing Agreement between AT&T and such AUTHORIZED COPIER. Regardless of which Sublicensing Agreement is involved, only one fee shall be collected by AT&T for such copy.--.
- 6. Regarding Section 2.06, "best efforts" need be no more than the efforts you would customarily use to enforce equivalent agreements (such as those listed in B3 above) with your customers, value added resellers, end users, and dealers.
- Regarding Section 2.08(a), only bona fide notices need be included, not irrelevant comments that may appear in a SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

- 8. Regarding Section 2.09, we have not yet made any copies of software materials available under this Section. If we do so, you may elect whether to make your own copies or purchase such copies from us.
- 9. Regarding the references you are permitted to make to our trademark under Section 2.10, you are under no obligation to make such references.
- 10. Amend Section 3.02, first and second lines, by deleting "or AT&T notifies LICENSEE in writing", and, third line, by changing "such party" to --LICENSEE--.
- 11. The discount provisions in the Sublicensing Agreement are deleted. We will exert our good faith best efforts to propose a new discount provision by April 1, 1985. Such new discount provisions will be retroactive to the effective date of the Sublicensing Agreement and, at a minimum will:
  - (i) provide a discount percentage, applicable to essentially yearly discount periods, of at least two percent (2%) for each whole one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) of discounted per-copy fees up to a maximum of sixty percent (60%), or equivalent;
  - (ii) require advance payment of per-copy fees by you no more frequently than quarterly;
  - (iii) require no advance commitment by you regarding volume of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS furnished to customers or put into use; and
  - (iv) provide for no retention by us of advance payments made by you unless mutually agreed.
- 12. Regarding Section 5.01, we agree that neither you nor your AUTHORIZED COPIERS or DISTRIBUTORS will be required to provide or disclose the identity of customers to us or our accredited auditing representatives.
- 13. Regarding Section 5.02(a), we agree that the notification in writing required by such Section may be within thirty (30) days after the date you begin furnishing copies of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT to customers or DISTRIBUTORS or putting such copies into use on your CPUs, and that you may pay any Sublicensing Fee for the SOFTWARE PRODUCT on which such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is based at the time of such notification.

- 14. Regarding Section 5.02(c), you need not pay a per-copy fee for copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS that are returned without having been used or are furnished in place of a defective copy. You are not required to pay an additional per-copy fee for an enhancement if the enhancement does not increase the number of users supported by a product into the next higher category. However, when we furnish later versions of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT with new features, we may require payment of additional sublicensing fees to upgrade your earlier SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS to include the new features.
- 15. Regarding the documentation you may furnish to a customer or end user, which documentation is defined as part of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT, you may furnish the number of copies necessary to reasonably support the product without paying an additional sublicensing fee. You may also furnish to prospective customers the number of copies of such documentation necessary to reasonably support the marketing of the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT without paying a sublicensing fee for such copies.
- 16. Regarding your obligation under the Sublicensing Agreement to pay per-copy sublicensing fees for SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS furnished to customers (or put into use on your internal CPUs), we recognize that certain of your SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS may comprise a set of parts, with one major part being a prerequisite for the other, minor part(s), such that if you furnished (or put into use) all the parts together you would be obligated to pay only one per-copy fee. However, we understand that you wish to furnish (or put into use) the parts separately, paying the full per-copy fee when you furnish (or put into use) the major part and no fee at all when you furnish (or put into use) the minor part(s). We agree that you may do this, provided that you report, pursuant to Section 5.02 of the Sublicensing Agreement, the quantities of each major and minor part furnished (or put into use) and that such quantities by reconciled periodically to determine whether the quantity of any minor part ever exceeds the quantity of major parts, and that if there is such an excess, you pay an additional per-copy fee for each excess minor part. We will exert our good faith best efforts to propose by April 1, 1985 methods for such reconciliation and for determining such additional per-copy fees. We would expect such fees to be based on a proportional reduction of the full per-copy fee with the objective of achieving an equitable fee arrangement, taking into account the excess quantities of minor parts over major parts. The discount arrangement applicable to the full per-copy fees will also apply to the additional per-copy fees.

#### · C. Substitution Agreement

Regarding SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS based on LICENSED SOFTWARE under the prior Software Agreement listed in the Substitution Agreement, we agree that you may elect to pay per-copy sublicensing fees for some such SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS at the rates set forth in Sections 4.01(a) and (b) of the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) ("the old rates") and other such SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS at the rates set forth in Section 1(c) of the Schedule for UNIX System V, Release 2.0 ("the new rates"), provided:

- (a) You pay the Initial Sublicensing Fee specified in Section 1(c)(i) of such Schedule when you begin paying some per-copy fees at the new rates while continuing to pay other per-copy fees at the old rates. (Such Initial Sublicensing Fee will be waived if you elect to pay all per-copy fees at the new rates.)
- (b) Per-copy fees you pay under the old rates do not apply to the determination of any discount percentage under the new Sublicensing Agreement and per-copy fees you pay under the new rates do not apply to the "Cumulative Total of Fees Paid" under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions).
- (c) In the statements furnished pursuant to Section 5.02(b) of the new Sublicensing Agreement you clearly distinguish whether you are applying the old rates or the new rates for relevant SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS.

Capitalized terms in this letter agreement are defined in the referenced agreements.

If you agree with the above understandings and amendments, please so indicate by signing and dating the attached copy of this letter agreement in the spaces provided therefor and returning such copy to us.

Very truly yours,

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

Ja O. L. Wilson

ACCEPTED AND AGREED TO:

INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS MACHINES CORPORATION

By Au hours

Date February 1, 1985

## AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. Substitution Agreement

la compensa

The following agreements ("the prior agreements") are in effect between AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC., a New York corporation ("AT&T"), or an affiliate thereof, and INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS MACHINES CORPORATION, a New York corporation "("LICENSEE"):

- January 1, 1982 Software Agreement, as Modified, Relating to UNIX\* System V, Release 2.0 and other UNIX Operating Systems.
- June 2, 1983 Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) relating to UNIX System V, Release 2.0 and other UNIX Operating Systems.

Agreement Numbers SOFT-00015 and SUB-00015A----- between AT&T and LICENSEE ("the new agreements") are hereby substituted for the prior agreements. Accordingly, the rights and obligations of the parties under the prior agreements are terminated and replaced by the rights and obligations of the parties under the new agreements. No other agreements between the parties hereto are affected by this Agreement.

The following provision is		applicable
	X	not applicable:

The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No.
is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$
paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX\* System III and/or UNIX System V.

INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS	Accepted by: AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.			
MACHINES CORPORATION				
By CO (Signature) (Date)	Signature) (Date)			
R.A. M. CONDUST =	In_ O. L. WILSON			
(Type or print name)	(Type or print name)			

(Title) Manager, Software Sales and Marketing

<sup>\*</sup>UNIX is a trademark of AT&T Bell Laboratories.



C. L. Witten Edwinger, Anthonis Enter northesimilm Sultano Cassas P. O. Banc 28000 Grassicom, N.O. 20020 Bis 279-7079 FEB 1 1935

INTERMATIONAL EUSINSSE HACRINES CORPORATION Old Orchect Road Armont, New York 18504

#### Gentlenskir

Her Software Agreement Humber SOFT-00015, Seblicensing Agreement Humber 800-00015% and Substitution Agreement Rumber XFER-000165

This letter states understandings between our companies relating to the TETETERFOR ogreements and amends partury sections in such syntements concerning SOFTHARD TRODUCTS audject to the referenced Foftware Agreement.

#### 1. Boltware Agressiant

Regarding Sections 2.61 and 4.01, we will consider extending rights granted under Section 2.01 to Leciude use of COPTRARY PRODUCTS in countries other than the United States and giving written concent under section 4.01 to export SOFTHARE PRODUCTS to ench countries when apocific needs oring. In the case of additional passonated cros in such unwarries outh extension and consents will be given by the Supplements for such CPUs propered in accordance with Section 2.82. In the case of your export of modified sortmant. PRODUCTS to our governs licensees in such upuntates spok consents will be given by an appropriate writing consistent. with Section 7.06(b). We are presently willing to great such rights for the countries you have sequested, namely, Anatralia, Adotria, Balgiga, Canada, Republic of China (Extess), Dennari, Piniani, France, Pederal Republic of Caraca, (Peet Cereany), Greece, Hose Toog, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Republic of Lotes (Conth Roses), Lumanbourg, The Retherlands, New Jenland, Borwey, Syeden, Buttzerland, United Kingdom (England, Rales, Ecobland, Northern Yreland), and Singapore. We will not uncusponably withhold such permission for such listed countries or for other countries that you may identify. Our connerns in this regard are the loss of the recipient country relating to protection of software and G. E. expert control laws.

- Requiding Section 2.01, we agree that modifications and detivative works prepared by or for you are owned by you.
   Housest, consisting of any portion or portions of gormans.
   EMODICES included in any such modification or derivative work remains with us.
- I. You have requested that your contractors be paraleted to use Agrochost.

Accordingly, hotvitheranding any provision to the contrary in the software Agreement, including Section 7.86(a) as amended bereby, it is beyond that, subject to the conditions set forth herein, the rights granted in Section 2.81 of the Software Agreement be extended to permit you to provide access to and allow use of Surryant Property by your contractors.

kook use they be on your obsticketed cris or on such . contractors, this that hos getidoste sa sugitions protosting. CPDs pursuant to Section 2,03 of the software Agreement. Such use by contractors will be deemed to be for your own internal husiness purposes. If such use is on a contractor's CPV, you may furnish a copy of a sorrance exposure to such contractor. You shall sender from each such contractor, at the time of or being providing accord to or Explicitly may copy of a correct product, the agreement of such constructor in wiking that any claim, demand or right of action wrising on behalf of each continuor from eccess to or use of the contractor agrees to the court against you and that such responsibilities as to confidentiality and other contrictions partaining to the use of the sortwest recourt as those Hadretaken by you under the software loreument. Hach such agreement aball also provide that, when a contractor's work for you is completed, all copies of the SUTTARE PRODUCT and any software derived from or developed with the use of a SOFTARE PRODUCT shall be returned to you by such contractor and such opotractor shall cluse any such software from any studge element of apparatus. Copies of such agreements with westractors dual be provided to se at our request. Sewever, pertions of such agreements not specifically required by this purestable bay be deleted. Information furnitated by Licenses Calabing to contractors shall be subject to Farsuraph All in this Letter Acreement.

 Regarding Section 5.84, we agree that you shall not be obligated to pay any tax based on our not income in the United States or elsawatte. Ingersing section 6.01 of the software hyroment and sections 2.07 and 3.03 of the sublineming Agreement, we will not terminate your rights for breach, nor will us give notice of termination under such sections, for breaches we compider to be imposerial. We agree to lengthen the notice period referenced in such Sections from two (2) months to one hundred [180] days. If a breach occurs that causes us to give notice of termination, you may ranely the breach to evol determination if you are willing and able to do so. In the uvent that a notion of termination is given to you under either of such Sections and you are making responsible efforts to reachy in the specified notice period, we will not upresenably withhold our approval of a request by you for reasonable extension of such period. We will also consider a reasonable extension under Section 1.07 of the Sublicensing Agreement is the case of a bistrataution who is making reasonable afforts to tenedy a breach.

We will consider arbitration if a dispute arises on payments.

In any event our respective sepresentatives will exert their matual good faith best efforts to resolve any alleged breach more of termination.

- E. Marketing Seption 5.85 of the contrary Agreement and Section 3.05 of the amblicancing Agreement, we will offer new motivare and sublicensing agreements to your former substitutes on the same basis as to any other prospective licensee. A former substitute would be unlicensed during the period between its ceasing to be your substituted and the offective date of such new agreements. Therefore, new agreements should be in effect before a substitution is directed.
- 7. Regarding Section 7.DJ, we are not aware of any patent or copyright infringement action against the relating to software property.
- 8. Reparting Section 7.05, we will cooperate with you in Gefending Litigation arising from your use of sorrwing recovers for sublicensing of subtractions backers under the municensing Agreement), but the extent of such cooperation cannot be determined until such litigation arises.
- s. Amend section 7.05(a) by replacing such section with the following:

PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement in confidence for ATLY. LICENSES Extract agrees that it whall not make any disclosure of such SOFTHARE PRODUCTS to onyone, except to employees of LICERSEE to whom such disclosure is necessary to the ose for which rights are granted bereunder. McBHESS shall appropriately notify each employee to show any ench disclosure is made that such disclosure is nade in confidence and shall be kept in confidence by such exployee. Mothing in this agreement shall prevent bicousse from developing or Marketing products or services employing ideas, sommepts, know-how of techniques relating to data procesting embedies in Bortyage Proposes subject to this Agreement, provided that LICENSEE shall not copy any code from such BOFTHARE PRODUCES into any such produce of in connection with any such service and employees of LICERSEE chall not refer to the physical documents and materials concrising softwart PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement when they are developing any such products or service or providing any such service. If information relating to a SEPTHARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement at any time becomes available without restriction to the general public by acts not attributable to LICENSEE of its employees, LICENSES's obligations under this section shall not apply to such information after such time. ---

- 10. Reparding Section 7.05(b), this section covers the situation where one of our licensees wishes to furnish its modified version of our outse code for a survive product to another of our licensees for the same product. The last contence of this section makes clear that you may receive source code from another such licensees, provided you treat such source, code as if it were the source code as furnished to you. This language is not intended to refer to an object-code product that you obtain from another of our licensees pursuant to that licensee's sublicensing rights,
- 11. Regarding Section 7.06, we recognize that you may at some time be required to disclose a SOFFMARS PRODUCT to others (i) by law, (ii) by a valid order of a court or other governmental body, (iii) by your existing undertaking with the European Economic Community or (iv) in order to establish

your rights under the Boltvare Agreement. You recognize the proprietary nature of SUTTWARP PRODUCTS and the meed to protect portrace products from uncentrioted disclosure. Accordingly, you spree not to make any such disclosure without giving notice to us so that we have an opportunity to intervane. We agree to respond to any such notice within a remsonable time, consistent with the requirement that you disclose. You agree to obtain, or assist as is obtaining, a protective order appropriately limiting the extent of any such disclosure that may eventually be made.

- 12. We agree that all software PROPOUTS, impleding subanguments to or new-versions of existing SOFTWARE PROPOUTS, generally evailable under the Software Agreement vill be made available to you at the fees and under terms, warranties and bonefits equivalent to those offered to other licensees.
- 13. Regarding Section Mel of the "Schedule for UNIX" System V,
  Release I.V. Version I.V attached to Supplement I of the
  Software Agreement, Section Mel of the "Schedule for UNIX
  boownester's Workbench" Software aktached to Supplement 2
  of the Software Agreement, and the "Schedule for 170
  DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM V" Attached to Supplement A of the
  Software Agreement, we agree that the face in such Schedules
  are not subject to increase.
- 14. Regarding the decomentation listed in Section 2 of the Behedule for UNIX System V, helears 2.0, Version 1.0, the documents entitled "UNIX System V System Release bescription" and "UNIX System V-International Release Description" are not presently evaluable without restriction to the general public. All other listed documents are available without restriction.
- 18. We agree that the identities of your contractors, protrictors and advertite corpress, so well as the types and script numbers of DESIGNATUP CRUE of such parties, are confidential and need only be disclosed to us as specified under the referenced agreements, as modified hereby, and that much information will be used by us only for the purposes of administring and carecolog such agreements and will not be disclosed to enyone except these having a seed to know for the purpose of administring the referenced agreements.

\*ONIN is a trademark of ATAT Bell laboratorion. \*\*bocomenter's Norkbench is a trademark of ATAT Technologies.

#### S. Sublicenting Agreement

- 1. A DISTRIBUTOR may also be your contractor pursuant to the terms set forth in item 22 above.
- 2. He agree that 'internal business purposes' in Sections 2.01(a) and 2.01(b) includes the right to offer data processing services to others.
- 1. Regarding the following IBH form agreements:

oor Referense	Porm No.	<u>ritie</u>
1.	\$125-2358 <del>-0</del>	Agreement for IBH Licensed Programs
7.	1125-2419-0	Int Drage Liveuse Amendment to Agreement for IBH Livensed Program
3.	E125-2181-8	lan Program License Agreement
4.	111-0078-0	int Instruments, Inc. Program License Agreement
£,	ŏ <b>4-8</b> 3	Amendment to Agreement for IEM .  Licended Programs (Value Added Remarkster)
6.	04-83	Agreement for 18H Licensed Programs (Value Added Remarkstar's Livensed and Uper)
7.	6172208	IBH Program License Agreement
8.	basedmeant	18H Personal Compiler Retail Dealer Agraement, Software
9.	926-2661-0D	IBM Personal Computer Notall Dealer Agreement

He have reviewed such form agreements for use under the provisions of the Sublivenoing Agreement and have no objections to such use, or the ese of substantially similar forms, in the United States and Puerto Sico provided Abat:

- (a) In using focus such as I and 5 (out references), you will not specify "installation License Applies" of "Location License Applies":
- (b) If your customer to permitted to make its own additional copies of "licensed program saterials" for two on additional machines, as permitted under form 1, you treat such additional copies under the sublicensing Agreement as if you had furnished such copies;
- led In the next terision of form I you torrect the language in the second paragraph relating to title to indicate that title may be retained by a third party (or by your licensor);

- (d) In the rest revision of forms 4 and 7 you include a provision prohibiting reverse assembly or reverse compilation, as appears in forms 1, 3 and 5; and
- (a) In dealing with AUTHORISED COPIERS you obligate such parties to include in copies they make of SUBLIGERIAN ENCASORS the nations required by Section 1.08(a) of the Subligancing Agreement.
- Amend Section 2.05(b) by replacing such Section with the following:

-- (b) IE an AUTHORITED COPIER size has been granted a right to use a supremer product, either as a livenses of hour for of a corporate attiliate thereoff or as a contractor of LICENSED (in accordance with regulrements of ATTY), such AUTHORIZED COPIER may use each softwark PRODUCT to modify a EDMICESSED PRODUCT derived from such BOTTWARE PRODUCT. If the reculting modifications are owned solely by Lichnent, then feet for copies of such modified Busilesses Photoner distributed to customers by such LUTBORISED COPIER may be paid to Arit pursuant to this sublicancing Agreement or persuant to a sublicensing Agreement between Arif and sout ADEMONISED COPIER, as LICENSES Shall elect. However, if such AUTHORIZED COPIER retains may ownership interest in much podifications, then feet for copies of each modified SUBLICENSED PRODUCT distributed to costoners by woods AUTHORITZO COPIER must be paid to ATAT only pursuant to a sublicenting Apreciate between ATAT and such AUTHORIZZO COVIER. Regardiess of which sublicensing Agreement is involved, only one fee shall be collected by AMIT for such #0##·--

- 6. Regarding Ercklan 2.06, "best efforts" mad be no more than the efforts you would observatily use to enforce equivalent agreements (such as those listed in 23 above) with your contoners, value added totaliers, and users, and dealers.
- logarding Section 1.48(a), only bone side notices much be included, not itrelevant comments that May appear in a sorrange property.

- B. Regarding Section 2.85, we have not yet made any copies of software naturials available under this section. If we conso, you may close whether to make your own copies or purchase week copies from us.
- 9. Regarding the reference you are permitted to make to our tradepark under section 2.10, you are under no obligation to make such references.
- 16. Amend Faction 3.02, first and second lines, by deleting "or ATST notifies bickhots in writing", and, third line, by changing "such party" to -- LICERSEE --.
- 11. The discount provisions in the Sublicensing Agreement are deleted. We will exert our good faith best efforts to ? propose a new discount provision by April I, 1985. Such new discount provisions will be retropative to the effective date of the Sublicensing Agreement and, at a minimum will:
  - (i) provide a discount percentage, applicable to essentially yearly discount periods, of at least two percent (21) for each whole one hundred thousand dollars (5100,000.00) of discounted per-copy fews up to a maximum of wisty percent (500), or equivalents
  - did socales advance payment of pos-copy freed by you no more temporally then quarterly:
  - (111) require no advance commitment by you regarding volume of supercember vanovers surnished to customers or put into use; and
  - (iv) provide for no recention by up of edvance payments made by you united mutually agreed.
- 12. Regarding Section 5.01, we agree that meither you nor your Authorities contents or distributions will be required to provide or disclose the identity of exotoners to us or our accredited auditing representatives.
- II. Regarding Section 5.02(a), we agree that the notification in writing regalized by such Section may be within thirty (30) days after the date you begin furnishing copies of a soulicestand paradict to continues or playably that you may pay any sublimenting ree for the sormand paradict on which such sublicestably product is based at the time of such notification.

- ii. Mayarding Section 5.02(c), you need not pay a perwepsy fee for copies of GVSLICZEED PROJECTS that are returned without having been used or are furnished in place of a defective copy. You are not required to pay an additional per-copy fee for an enhancement if the enhancement does not increase the number of acres supported by a product into the next higher category. However, when we furnish later versions of a SOPTHARP PRODUCT with new features, we may require payment of additional sublicensing fees to upgrade your earlier SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS to include the new features.
- is. Regarding the documentation you may furnish to a customer or end user, which documentation is defined as part of a substitute the booker of copies accessary to reasonably support the product without paying an additional sublicensing fee. You may also furnish to prospective costopers the number of copies of such doubleation necessary to reasonably support the marketing of the sublicensing fee for such copies.
  - Regarding year obligation under the Bubliconsing Agreement to pay per-copy sublicensing fees for aDBLICERSED Products furnished to customers (or put into use on your internal CPUs), we recognize that cartain of your BUELICESEE PRODUCES may comprise a set of parts, with one major part being a precequiates for the other, miner partiel, such that if you fornishes (or put into use) all the parts together you would be obligated to pay only one per-copy for. Bowever, we understand that you wish to furnish for put into use; the parts coperately, paying the full per-copy fee when you furnish (or put into use) the mejor part and no fee at all whom you furnish (of put into use) the minor partie). We agree that you may do this, provided that you report. pursuant to Section 8.02 of the Gublicanting Agreement, the quantities of each major and minor part formished for put into used and that such quantities by recognized periodically to determine whether the quantity of any minor part ever exceeds the quantity of major parts, and that if there is such an excess, you pay an additional per-copy fee for each excess sinut part. We will exact our good faith best afforts to propose by April 1. 1985 aschode for such reconciliation and for determining such additional per-copy form. We would expect such fees to be based on a proportional reduction of the full per-copy fee with the objective of achieving an equitable for arrangement, taking into account the excess quantities of minor petts over major parts. The discount arrangement applicable to the full per-copy from will ulso opply to the additional per-copy foos.

#### C. Substitution Agreement

Reparding SUBLICERSED EXCEPTS based on Lichten SUPPHARE short the prior Software Agreement listed in the Substitution Agreement, we agree that you say elect to pay per-copy emblicansing free for some such substituted Property at the runes set forth in Sections 4.01(a) and (b) of the prior supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) ("the sld rutes") and other such substitues years at the fater set forth in Section 1(a) of the Schedule for thix System V, Release 2.0 ("the new rates"), provided:

- (a) You pay the Initial sublumening for specified in Saction tie)(i) of such Schoule when you begin paying some per-copy fees at the new reter while continuing to pay other par-copy fees at the old rates. (Such Initial sublicensing toe will be waited if you elect to pay all per-copy fees at the new rates,)
- (b) Fer-copy fees you pay where the uid rates do not apply to the Setermination of any discount paracetes under the new rates do not apply to the "Cumistive rotal of Pees point under the under the prior Sopplements' Agreement (Customer Provinces).
- (c) In the aratements furnished persuant to Section 5.02(b) of the new sublicensing Agreement you clearly distinguish whether you are applying the old rates of the new rates for celevant SUSTICENSED PRODUCES.

Capitalized terms in this letter agreement are defined in the secretared agreements.

If you agree with the above understandings and amendments, please so indicate by signing and dating the attached copy of this letter agreement in the spaces provided therefor and leaguning such copy to be.

Acta truth Again.

ATT TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

for o. l. curlson

ACCEPTED AND AGREED TO:

INTERNATIONAL SUBJUESS HACRINES CORPORATION

By	log i	30 %		***	
7143	 	<u> زیری</u>	T. C.	2.7	ijamen i
	 gip de e		•	- transfers	

# AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. SOFTWARE AGREEMENT

1. AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC., a New York corporation ("AT&T"), having an office at 1 Oak Way, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922, and SEQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC., a Delaware corporation having an office at 14360 N. W. Science Park Drive, Portland, Oregon 97229,

for itself and its SUBSIDIARIES (collectively referred to herein as "LICENSEE") agree that, after execution of this Agreement by LICENSEE and acceptance of this Agreement by AT&T, the terms and conditions set forth on pages 1 through 6 of this Agreement shall apply to use by LICENSEE of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS that become subject to this Agreement.

- 3. Additional Supplements may be added to this Agreement to add additional SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (and DESIGNATED CPUs therefor) or to add or replace DESIGNATED CPUs for other SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by previous Supplements. Each such additional Supplement shall be considered part of this Agreement when executed by LICENSEE and accepted by AT&T.
- 4. This Agreement and its Supplements set forth the entire agreement and understanding between the parties as to the subject matter hereof and merge all prior discussions between them, and neither of the parties shall be bound by any conditions, definitions, warranties, understandings or representations with respect to such subject matter other than as expressly provided herein or as duly set forth on or subsequent to the date of acceptance hereof in writing and signed by a proper and duly authorized representative of the party to be bound thereby. No provision appearing on any form originated by LICENSEE shall be applicable unless such provision is expressly accepted in writing by an authorized representative of AT&T.

Accepted by:

SEQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.

By (Signature) (Date)

David P. Rodgers O. L. WILSON

(Type or print name) (Type or print name)

Area TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

APR 18 1985

(Signature) (Date)

(Type or print name)

(Type or print name)

Vice President of Engineerin Manager, Software Sales and Marketing
(Title) (Title)

## I. DEFINITIONS

- 1.01 CPU means central processing unit.
- 1.02 COMPUTER PROGRAM means any instruction or instructions, in source-code or object-code format, for controlling the operation of a CPU.
- 1.03 DESIGNATED CPU means any CPU listed as such for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT in a Supplement to this Agreement.
- 1.04 SOFTWARE PRODUCT means materials such as COMPUTER PROGRAMS, information used or interpreted by COMPUTER PROGRAMS and documentation relating to the use of COMPUTER PROGRAMS. Materials available from AT&T for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT are listed in the Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 1.05 SUBSIDIARY of a company means a corporation or other legal entity (i) the majority of whose shares or other securities entitled to vote for election of directors (or other managing authority) is now or hereafter controlled by such company either directly or indirectly; or (ii) the majority of the equity interest in which is now or hereafter owned and controlled by such company either directly or indirectly; but any such corporation or other legal entity shall be deemed to be a SUBSIDIARY of such company only so long as such control or such ownership and control exists.

# II. GRANT OF RIGHTS

- 2.01 AT&T grants to LICENSEE a personal, nontransferable and nonexclusive right to use in the United States each SOFTWARE PRODUCT identified in the one or more Supplements hereto, solely for LICENSEE'S own internal business purposes and solely on or in conjunction with DESIGNATED CPUs for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT. Such right to use includes the right to modify such SOFTWARE PRODUCT and to prepare derivative works based on such SOFTWARE PRODUCT, provided the resulting materials are treated hereunder as part of the original SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 2.02 A single back-up CPU may be used as a substitute for a DESIGNATED CPU without notice to AT&T during any time when such DESIGNATED CPU is inoperative because it is malfunctioning or undergoing repair, maintenance or other modification.
- 2.03 LICENSEE may at any time notify AT&T in writing of any changes, such as replacements or additions, that LICENSEE wishes to make to the DESIGNATED CPUs for a specific SOFTWARE PRODUCT. AT&T will prepare additional Supplements as required to cover such changes. Changes covered by a Supplement shall become effective after execution of such Supplement by LICENSEE, acceptance thereof by AT&T and, in the case of each additional CPU, receipt by AT&T of the appropriate fee.

2.04 On AT&T'S request, but not more frequently than annually, LICENSEE shall furnish to AT&T a statement, certified by an authorized representative of LICENSEE, listing the location, type and serial number of all DESIGNATED CPUs hereunder and stating that the use by LICENSEE of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement has been reviewed and that each such SOFTWARE PRODUCT is being used solely on DESIGNATED CPUs (or temporarily on back-up CPUs) for such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement.

2.05 No right is granted by this Agreement for the use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS directly for others, or for any use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS by others.

#### III. DELIVERY

- 3.01 Within a reasonable time after AT&T receives the fee specified in the first Supplement for a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, AT&T will furnish to LICENSEE one (1) copy of such SOFTWARE PRODUCT in the form identified in the Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- 3.02 Additional copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by this Agreement will be furnished to LICENSEE after receipt by AT&T of the thencurrent distribution fee for each such copy.

#### IV. EXPORT

4.01 LICENSEE agrees that it will not, without the prior written consent of AT&T, export, directly or indirectly, SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by this Agreement to any country outside of the United States.

#### V. FEES AND TAXES

- 5.01 Within sixty (60) days after acceptance of this Agreement by AT&T, LICENSEE shall pay to AT&T the fees required by the Supplement(s) initially attached hereto for the DESIGNATED CPUs listed in such Supplement(s).
- 5.02 Within sixty (60) days after acceptance of each additional Supplement by AT&T, LICENSEE shall pay to AT&T any fee required by such additional Supplement for the DESIGNATED CPUs listed in such additional Supplement.
- 5.03 Payments to AT&T shall be made in United States dollars to AT&T at the address specified in Section 7.11(a).
- 5.04 LICENSEE shall pay all taxes, including any sales or use tax (and any related interest or penalty), however designated, imposed as a result of the existence or operation of this Agreement, except any income tax imposed upon AT&T by any governmental entity within the United States proper (the fifty (50) states and the District of Columbia). Fees specified in Supplement(s) to this Agreement and in Schedule(s) attached to Supplement(s) are exclusive of any taxes. If AT&T is required to collect a tax to be paid by LICENSEE, LICENSEE shall pay such tax to AT&T on demand.

# VI. TERM

- 6.01 This Agreement shall become effective on and as of the date of acceptance by AT&T.
- 6.02 LICENSEE may terminate its rights under this Agreement by written notice to AT&T certifying that LICENSEE has discontinued use of and returned or destroyed all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement.
- 6.03 If LICENSEE fails to fulfill one or more of its obligations under this Agreement, AT&T may, upon its election and in addition to any other remedies that it may have, at any time terminate all the rights granted by it hereunder by not less than two (2) months' written notice to LICENSEE specifying any such breach, unless within the period of such notice all breaches specified therein shall have been remedied; upon such termination LICENSEE shall immediately discontinue use of and return or destroy all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement.
- 6.04 'In the event of termination of rights under Sections 6.02 or 6.03, AT&T shall have no obligation to refund any amounts paid to it under this Agreement.
- 6.05 LICENSEE agrees that when a SUBSIDIARY'S relationship to LICENSEE changes so that it is no longer a SUBSIDIARY of LICENSEE, (i) all rights of such former SUBSIDIARY to use SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement shall immediately cease, and (ii) such former SUBSIDIARY shall immediately discontinue use of and return to LICENSEE or destroy all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement. No fees paid to AT&T for use of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS on DESIGNATED CPUs of such former SUBSIDIARIES shall be refunded; however, LICENSEE may substitute other CPUs for such DESIGNATED CPUs in accordance with Section 2.03.

#### VII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 7.01 Nothing contained herein shall be construed as conferring by implication, estoppel or otherwise any license or right under any patent or trademark. However, in respect of patents under which AT&T can grant rights, AT&T grants to IMCENSEE all such rights necessary for the use by LICENSEE, pursuant to the rights granted herein, of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS, except to the extent that such patents apply (i) independently of the use of any such SOFTWARE PRODUCT, (ii) because a DESIGNATED CPU is used in combination with other hardware or (iii) because any such SOFTWARE PRODUCT is modified from the version furnished hereunder to LICENSEE by AT&T or is used in combination with other software.
- 7.02 This Agreement shall prevail notwithstanding any conflicting terms or legends which may appear in a SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

7.03 AT&T warrants that it is empowered to grant the rights granted hereunder. AT&T makes no other representations or warranties, expressly or impliedly. By way of example but not of limitation, AT&T makes no representations or warranties of merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose, or that the use of any SOFTWARE PRODUCT will not infringe any patent, copyright or trademark. AT&T shall not be held to any liability with respect to any claim by LICENSEE, or a third party on account of, or arising from, the use of any SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

7.04 LICENSEE agrees that it will not, without the prior written permission of AT&T, (i) use in advertising, publicity, packaging, labeling or otherwise any trade name, trademark, trade device, service mark, symbol or any other identification or any abbreviation, contraction or simulation thereof owned by AT&T (or a corporate affiliate thereof) or used by AT&T (or such an affiliate) to identify any of its products or services, or (ii) represent, directly or indirectly, that any product or service of LICENSEE is a product or service of AT&T (or such an affiliate), or is made in accordance with or utilizes any information or documentation of AT&T (or such an affiliate).

7.05 Neither the execution of this Agreement nor anything in it or in any SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall be construed as an obligation upon AT&T to furnish any person, including LICENSEE, any assistance of any kind whatsoever, or any information or documentation other than the SOFTWARE PRODUCTS to be furnished pursuant to Sections 3.01 and 3.02.

- 7.06 (a) LICENSEE agrees that it shall hold all parts of the SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement in confidence for AT&T. LICENSEE further agrees that it shall not make any disclosure of any or all of such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (including methods or concepts utilized therein) to anyone, except to employees of LICENSEE to whom such disclosure is necessary to the use for which rights are granted hereunder. LICENSEE shall appropriately notify each employee to whom any such disclosure is made that such disclosure is made in confidence and shall be kept in confidence by such employee. If information relating to a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement at any time becomes available without restriction to the general public by acts not attributable to LICENSEE or its employees, LICENSEE'S obligations under this section shall not apply to such information after such time.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 7.06(a), LICENSEE may distribute copies of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, either in modified or unmodified form, to third parties having licenses of equivalent scope herewith from AT&T (or a corporate affiliate thereof) for the same SOFTWARE PRODUCT, provided that LICENSEE first verifies the status of any such third party in accordance with specific instructions issued by AT&T. Such instructions may be obtained on request from AT&T at the correspondence address specified in Section 7.11(b). LICENSEE may also obtain materials based on a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to this Agreement from such a third party and use such materials pursuant to this Agreement, provided that LICENSEE treats such materials as if they were part of such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

7.07 The obligations of LICENSEE and its employees under Section 7.06(a) shall survive and continue after any termination of rights under this Agreement or cessation of a SUBSIDIARY'S status as a SUBSIDIARY.

7.08 LICENSEE agrees that it will not use SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to this Agreement except as authorized herein and that it will not make, have made or permit to be made any copies of such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS except for use on DESIGNATED CPUs for such SOFTWARE PRODUCTS (including backup and archival copies necessary in connection with such use) and for distribution in accordance with Section 7.06(b). Each such copy shall contain the same copyright and/or proprietary notices or notice giving credit to a developer, which appear on or in the SOFTWARE PRODUCT being copied.

7.09 Neither this Agreement nor any rights hereunder, in whole or in part, shall be assignable or otherwise transferable by LICENSEE and any purported assignment or transfer shall be null and void.

7.10 Except as provided in Section 7.06(b), nothing in this Agreement grants to LICENSEE the right to sell, lease or otherwise transfer or dispose of a SOFTWARE PRODUCT in whole or in part.

7.11 (a) Payments to AT&T under this Agreement shall be made payable and sent to:

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. P.O. Box 65080 Charlotte, North Carolina 28265

(b) Correspondence with AT&T relating to this Agreement shall be sent to:

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. Software Sales and Marketing Organization P.O. Box 25000 Greensboro, North Carolina 27420

(c) Any payment, statement, notice, request or other communication shall be deemed to be sufficiently given to the addressee and any delivery hereunder deemed made when sent by certified mail addressed to LICENSEE at its office specified in this Agreement or to AT&T at the appropriate address specified in this Section 7.11. Each party to this Agreement may change an address relating to it by written notice to the other party.

7.12 If LICENSEE is not a corporation, all references to LICENSEE'S SUBSIDIARIES shall be deemed deleted.

7.13 The construction and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by the law of the State of New York.

# AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. SUBLICENSING AGREEMENT

1. AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC., a New York corporation ("AT&T"), having an office at 1 Oak Way, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922, and SEQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC., a Delaware corporation

having an office at 14360 N. W. Science Park Drive, Portland, Oregon 97229,

for itself and its SUBSIDIARIES (collectively referred to herein as "LICENSEE") agree that, after execution of this Sublicensing Agreement by LICENSEE and acceptance of this Sublicensing Agreement by AT&T, the terms and conditions set forth on pages 1 through 9 of this Sublicensing Agreement shall apply to the SOFTWARE PRODUCTS subject to Software Agreement Number between AT&T and LICENSEE ("the Software Agreement").

- 2. The discount percentage applicable to per-copy fees payable hereunder shall be % during the initial period. The advance commitment for the initial period shall be \$ (See Section 4.02).
- 3. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, all the provisions of the Software Agreement remain in full force and effect.
- 4. This Sublicensing Agreement, together with the Software Agreement and its Supplement(s), sets forth the entire agreement and understanding between the parties as to the subject matter hereof and merges all prior discussions between them, and neither of the parties shall be bound by any conditions, definitions, warranties, understandings or representations with respect to such subject matter other than as expressly provided herein or as duly set forth on or subsequent to the effective date hereof in writing and signed by a proper and duly authorized representative of the party to be bound thereby. No provision appearing on any form originated by LICENSEE shall be applicable unless such provision is expressly accepted in writing by an authorized representative of AT&T.

SEQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

By Live | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 | 1/20/86 |

#### I. DEFINITIONS

- 1.01 The terms "CPU", "COMPUTER PROGRAM", "SOFTWARE PRODUCT" and "SUBSIDIARIES" are defined in the Software Agreement.
- 1.02 AUTHORIZED COPIER means a DISTRIBUTOR authorized by LICENSEE to make copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS.
- 1.03 DISTRIBUTOR means an entity authorized by LICENSEE or another DISTRIBUTOR to receive copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS from LICENSEE or another DISTRIBUTOR and furnish such copies to customers and/or other DISTRIBUTORS.
- 1.04 SUBLICENSED PRODUCT means (i) COMPUTER PROGRAMS in object-code format based on a SOFTWARE PRODUCT subject to the Software Agreement and (ii) any other materials identified in the "Sublicensing" section of the Schedule for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

#### II. GRANT OF RIGHTS

- 2.01 Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary in the Software Agreement, AT&T grants to LICENSEE personal, nontransferable and nonexclusive rights:
  - (a) to make copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS and to furnish, either directly or through DISTRIBUTORS, such copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS to customers anywhere in the world (subject to U.S. government export restrictions) for use on customer CPUs solely for each such customer's internal business purposes, provided that the entity (LICENSEE or a DISTRIBUTOR) furnishing the SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS obtains agreement as specified in Section 2.02 from such a customer, before or at the time of furnishing each copy of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT, that:
    - (i) only a personal, nontransferable and nonexclusive right to use such copy of the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT on one CPU at a time is granted to such customer;
    - (ii) no title to the intellectual property in the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is transferred to such customer;
    - (iii) such customer will not copy the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT except as necessary to use such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT on such one CPU;

- (iv) such customer will not transfer the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT to any other party except as authorized by the entity furnishing the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT;
- (v) such customer will not export or re-export the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT without the appropriate United States or foreign government licenses;
- (vi) such customer will not reverse compile or disassemble the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT;
- (b) to use SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS on LICENSEE'S CPUs solely for LICENSEE'S own internal business purposes; and
- (c) to use, and to permit DISTRIBUTORS to use, SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS without fee solely for testing CPUs that are to be delivered to customers and for demonstrating SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS to prospective customers.
- 2.02 In the United States and in other jurisdictions where an enforceable copyright covering the COMPUTER PROGRAMS of the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT exists, the agreement specified in Section 2.01(a) may be a written agreement signed by the customer or a written agreement on the package containing the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT that is fully visible to the customer and that the customer accepts by opening the package. In all other jurisdictions such agreement must be a written agreement signed by the customer. AT&T does not undertake to inform LICENSEE of the jurisdictions where such copyright exists.
- 2.03 LICENSEE shall require each DISTRIBUTOR to enter into a written agreement with its supplier of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS (LICENSEE or another DISTRIBUTOR) before any SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is furnished to such DISTRIBUTOR. Such agreement shall include provisions consistent with and containing the relevant substance of Sections 2.01, 2.02, 2.04, 2.07, this Section 2.03 and Section 3.05 of this Sublicensing Agreement. For a DISTRIBUTOR who is also to be an AUTHORIZED COPIER, such agreement shall also include provisions consistent with and containing the relevant substance of Sections 2.05, 2.08, 2.10 and 5.01 of this Sublicensing Agreement.
- 2.04 DISTRIBUTORS who are not also AUTHORIZED COPIERS may not make copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS, but may furnish to customers copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS furnished to such DISTRIBUTOR by LICENSEE or other DISTRIBUTORS. In such cases the product name appearing on such copies shall not be deleted or altered by such a DISTRIBUTOR.

- 2.05 (a) A DISTRIBUTOR who is also an AUTHORIZED COPIER may modify and make copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS, select a name for SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS to appear on such copies (consistent with the provisions of Section 2.10), and furnish such copies to customers and other DISTRIBUTORS.
- (b) If an AUTHORIZED COPIER also has been granted a right to use a SOFTWARE PRODUCT, either as a licensee of AT&T (or of a corporate affiliate thereof) or as a contractor of LICENSEE (in accordance with requirements of AT&T), such AUTHORIZED COPIER may use such SOFTWARE PRODUCT to modify a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT derived from such SOFTWARE PRODUCT. If LICENSEE and such AUTHORIZED COPIER agree in writing that all right, title and interest in the resulting modifications belong to LICENSEE, then copies of such modified SUBLICENSED PRODUCT may be furnished to such customers and fees for such copies may be paid to AT&T pursuant to this Sublicensing Agreement. However, if all right, title and interest in the resulting modifications do not belong to LICENSEE then such AUTHORIZED COPIER must be a licensee of AT&T (or of a corporate affiliate thereof) for such SOFTWARE PRODUCT and copies of such modified SUBLICENSED PRODUCT must be furnished to customers and fees must be paid to AT&T only pursuant to a Sublicensing Agreement between AT&T and such AUTHORIZED COPIER, even if the version of such SOFTWARE PRODUCT used by such AUTHORIZED COPIER is furnished to such AUTHORIZED COPIER by LICENSEE. Regardless of which Sublicensing Agreement is involved in furnishing a copy of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT to a customer, only one fee shall be collected by AT&T for such copy.
- 2.06 LICENSEE shall use its best efforts to enforce the agreements with DISTRIBUTORS and customers specified in this Sublicensing Agreement.
- 2.07 If a DISTRIBUTOR fails to fulfill one or more of its obligations under the agreement required by Section 2.03, AT&T may, upon its election and in addition to any other remedies that it may have, at any time notify LICENSEE in writing of such breach and require LICENSEE to terminate all the rights granted in such agreement by not less than two (2) months' written notice to such DISTRIBUTOR specifying any such breach, unless within the period of such notice all breaches specified therein shall have been remedied; upon such termination such DISTRIBUTOR shall within thirty (30) days immediately discontinue use of and return or destroy all copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS in its possession.
- 2.08 (a) Any notice acknowledging a contribution of a third party appearing in a SOFTWARE PRODUCT shall be included in corresponding portions of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS made by LICENSEE or AUTHORIZED COPIERS.

- (b) Each portion of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT shall include an appropriate copyright notice. Such copyright notice may be the copyright notice or notices appearing in or on the corresponding portions of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT on which such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is based or, if copyrightable changes are made in developing such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT, a copyright notice identifying the owner of such changes.
- 2.09 In certain cases AT&T may make copies of software materials available on appropriate media for purchase by LICENSEE for distribution by LICENSEE as SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS. However, purchase of such copies shall not relieve LICENSEE of its obligation to pay fees under this Sublicensing Agreement for such SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS.
- 2.10 No right is granted hereunder or under the Software Agreement to use any trademark of AT&T (or a corporate affiliate thereof) in the name of the SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS offered or furnished to customers by LICENSEE or DISTRIBUTORS. However, LICENSEE and DISTRIBUTORS may state in advertising, publicity, packaging, labeling or otherwise that a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is derived from AT&T'S software under license from AT&T and identify such software (including any trademark, provided the proprietor of the trademark is appropriately identified). LICENSEE agrees, for itself and its DISTRIBUTORS, not to use a name or trademark for a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT that is confusingly similar to a name or trademark used by AT&T (or a corporate affiliate thereof).

#### III. TERM

- 3.01 This Sublicensing Agreement shall become effective for an initial period that expires one year from the end of the quarter (ending March 31st, June 30th, September 30th or December 31st) during which this Sublicensing Agreement is accepted.
- 3.02 Unless LICENSEE notifies AT&T in writing or AT&T notifies. LICENSEE in writing at least thirty (30) days before the expiration date established in Section 3.01 that such party does not wish renewal, this Sublicensing Agreement shall be renewed automatically for an additional one-year period and shall continue to be renewed in such a manner from year to year. Alternatively, new one-year periods may be initiated as specified in Section 4.02(d).
- 3.03 If LICENSEE fails to fulfill one or more of its obligations under this Sublicensing Agreement or the Software Agreement, AT&T may, upon its election and in addition to any other remedies that it may have, at any time terminate all the rights granted by it hereunder and under the Software Agreement by not less than two (2) months' written notice to LICENSEE specifying any such breach, unless within the period of such notice all breaches specified therein shall have been remedied; upon such termination LICENSEE shall immediately discontinue use of and return or destroy all copies of SOFTWARE PRODUCTS covered by the Software Agreement and immediately discontinue distribution and use of and destroy all copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS in its possession.

140. Yours

- 3.04 Neither the expiration of this Sublicensing Agreement nor the termination of LICENSEE'S rights hereunder shall relieve LICENSEE of its obligation to pay any fee hereunder. In the event of termination of LICENSEE'S rights hereunder, all fees that LICENSEE has become obligated to pay hereunder shall become immediately due and payable.
- 3.05 LICENSEE agrees that when a SUBSIDIARY'S or a DISTRIBUTOR'S relationship to LICENSEE changes so that it is no longer a SUBSIDIARY or a DISTRIBUTOR of LICENSEE, all rights of such former SUBSIDIARY or DISTRIBUTOR under this Sublicensing Agreement shall immediately cease, and such former SUBSIDIARY or DISTRIBUTOR shall return to LICENSEE or destroy all copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS for which per-copy fees have not been paid to AT&T. However, such former SUBSIDIARY or DISTRIBUTOR may continue to use copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS for which per-copy fees have been paid on the same basis that a customer may use copies of SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS pursuant to Section 2.01(a).

# IV. FEES AND DISCOUNTS

- 4.01 (a) For rights granted under this Sublicensing Agreement, LICENSEE shall pay to AT&T, in the manner and at the times specified in Article V, any initial sublicensing fee specified for the SOFTWARE PRODUCT on which a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is based and a per-copy fee for each copy of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT either (i) furnished by LICENSEE to a customer or to a DISTRIBUTOR, (ii) made by an AUTHORIZED COPIER and furnished by such AUTHORIZED COPIER to a customer or to another DISTRIBUTOR or (iii) put into use by LICENSEE on a CPU of LICENSEE. The amounts of such sublicensing fees are listed in the Schedule for each SOFTWARE PRODUCT.
- (b) Amounts paid to AT&T under this Sublicensing Agreement for a copy of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT furnished to a particular customer shall not be creditable toward any fees payable under any agreement between AT&T (or between a corporate affiliate thereof) and such customer.
- (c) Fees paid to AT&T under this Sublicensing Agreement shall not be creditable toward fees that become payable under the Software Agreement. Fees paid under the Software Agreement shall not be creditable toward fees that become payable under this Sublicensing Agreement.
- (d) No additional fee is payable for the transfer of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT from one customer to another customer in conjunction with the transfer of a CPU between such customers, provided that the first customer does not retain any portion of the SUBLICENSED PRODUCT after such transfer and that agreement of the second customer is obtained in accordance with Sections 2.01 and 2.02. Such transfer of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT may result from, for example, a sale of a CPU by the first customer to the second customer or the termination of a lease with the first customer for a CPU and the execution of a new lease with the second customer for such CPU.
- (e) No additional fee is payable for the transfer of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT from one CPU of LICENSEE to another or the transfer of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT from one CPU of a customer to another CPU of the same customer.

- 4.02 (a) The discount percentage applicable during the initial period referred to in Section 3.01 shall be based on LICENSEE'S advance commitment to pay a specified minimum total amount of discounted per-copy fees for SUBLICENSED PRODUCTS furnished or put into use during such initial period. If no such commitment is made, no discount shall be available during the initial period. The discount percentage and the advance commitment, if any, for the initial period are set forth on page 1 of this Sublicensing Agreement. The discount percentage applicable during each additional one-year period referred to in Section 3.02 shall be based either on LICENSEE'S advance commitment to pay a specified minimum total amount of discounted per-copy fees for such additional one-year period or on the actual total of such fees payable for the preceding period, as LICENSEE shall elect.
- (b) Such discount percentage shall be two percent (2%) for each whole one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) of either the advance commitment or the actual total for the preceding period, as the case may be, up to a maximum of sixty percent (60%).
- (c) If LICENSEE elects to base its discount percentage for a forthcoming additional period on its advance commitment, LICENSEE shall notify AT&T in writing of the amount of such advance commitment before the end of the preceding period. If such notification is not received by such time, such discount percentage shall be based on the actual total of discounted per-copy fees payable for the preceding period.
- (d) An advance commitment may not be reduced. However, LICENSEE may at any time request of AT&T in writing that the then-current initial period or additional one-year period be terminated and that a new one-year period be started, beginning with the next quarter, for which new period LICENSEE shall make an advance commitment corresponding to a higher discount percentage than that currently applicable. Such request will be subject to AT&T'S acceptance. In the case of such termination and start of a new period, the discount percentage for the terminated period shall apply to all transactions occurring before the end of such period.
- 4.03 The section of the Software Agreement relating to taxes shall apply to fees payable under this Sublicensing Agreement.

## V. REPORTS AND PAYMENTS

- 5.01 (a) LICENSEE shall keep full, clear and accurate records of the number of copies of each SUBLICENSED PRODUCT furnished by it and AUTHORIZED COPIERS to other DISTRIBUTORS and customers and put into use on LICENSEE'S CPUs.
- (b) Each AUTHORIZED COPIER shall keep full, clear and accurate records of the number of copies of each SUBLICENSED PRODUCT furnished by it to other DISTRIBUTORS and customers.
- (c) Each AUTHORIZED COPIER shall furnish a statement at least quarterly to LICENSEE identifying the number of copies recorded according to Section 5.01(b) since the previous such statement was furnished.
- (d) LICENSEE shall keep full, clear and accurate records of the identities and locations of AUTHORIZED COPIERS.

- (e) AT&T shall have the right through its accredited auditing representatives to make an examination and audit, during normal business hours, not more frequently than annually, of all records kept pursuant to this Section by LICENSEE and AUTHORIZED COPIERS and such other records and accounts as may under recognized accounting practices contain information bearing upon the amounts of fees payable to it under this Sublicensing Agreement. Prompt adjustment shall be made by the proper party to compensate for any errors or omissions disclosed by such examination or audit. Neither such right to examine and audit nor the right to receive such adjustment shall be affected by any statement to the contrary, appearing on checks or otherwise, unless such statement appears in a letter, signed by the party having such right and delivered to the other party, expressly waiving such right.
- 5.02 (a) LICENSEE shall notify AT&T in writing at least thirty (30) days in advance of the date LICENSEE intends to begin furnishing copies of a SUBLICENSED PRODUCT to customers or DISTRIBUTORS or putting any such copies into use on LICENSEE'S CPUs. Before such date LICENSEE shall pay to AT&T any initial sublicensing fee specified for the SOFTWARE PRODUCT on which such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is based. Discount percentages established under Section 4.02 do not apply to initial sublicensing fees.
- (b) Within thirty (30) days after the end of each quarter ending on March 31st, June 30th, September 30th or December 31st, commencing with the quarter during which this Sublicensing Agreement first becomes effective, LICENSEE shall furnish to AT&T a statement, in form acceptable to AT&T, certified by an authorized representative of LICENSEE, identifying the number of copies of each SUBLICENSED PRODUCT furnished by it and AUTHORIZED COPIERS or put into use on LICENSEE'S CPUs, the SOFTWARE PRODUCT on which each such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT is based, the per-copy fees for such copies and the net fees payable after the applicable discount percentage is taken into account. If the per-copy fees for a particular SUBLICENSED PRODUCT are based on a characteristic such as number of users supported, information on such characteristic for the copies of such SUBLICENSED PRODUCT furnished or put into use shall also be included in such statement. Each SUBLICENSED PRODUCT for which LICENSEE has given notice to AT&T pursuant to Section 5.02(a) shall be covered by such statement. In each such statement, LICENSEE shall also fully identify any AUTHORIZED COPIER added or terminated during the quarter covered by such statement.
- (c) Within such thirty (30) days LICENSEE shall, irrespective of its own business and accounting methods, pay to AT&T the net fees payable for such quarter as shown in the statement required by Section 5.02(b), except that if the applicable discount percentage is based on an advance commitment for a period, LICENSEE shall pay the net fees payable for such quarter plus any additional amount necessary for the total of amounts paid for such period after the first, second, third and fourth full quarters thereof to be, respectively, one-quarter, one-half, three-quarters and the full amount of such advance commitment. Any such additional amount paid during a period shall be creditable against net fees payable later in the same period, but no such additional amount remaining at the end of the fourth full quarter of a period shall be refunded or creditable against any other amounts payable to AT&T. If AT&T accepts a new one-year period pursuant to Section 4.02(d), no such additional amount remaining at the end of the last full quarter of the terminated period shall be refunded or creditable against any other amounts payable to AT&T.

- (d) LICENSEE shall furnish whatever additional information AT&T may reasonably prescribe from time to time to enable AT&T to ascertain the amounts of fees payable pursuant hereto.
- 5.03 Payments provided for in this Sublicensing Agreement shall, when overdue, be subject to a late payment charge calculated at an annual rate of one percent (1%) over the posted prime rate or successive posted prime rates in effect in New York City during delinquency; provided, however, that if the amount of such late payment charge exceeds the maximum permitted by law for such charge, such charge shall be reduced to such maximum amount.

# VI. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 6.01 Neither this Sublicensing Agreement nor any rights hereunder, in whole of in part, shall be assignable or otherwise transferable by LICENSEE and any purported assignment or transfer shall be null and void.
- 6.02 (a) Payments to AT&T under this Sublicensing Agreement shall be made payable and sent to:

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. P.O. Box 65080 Charlotte, North Carolina 28265

(b) Correspondence with AT&T relating to this Sublicensing Agreement shall be sent to:

AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. Software Sales and Marketing Organization P.O. Box 25000 Greensboro, North Carolina 27420

- (c) Any payment, statement, notice, request or other communication shall be deemed to be sufficiently given to the addressee and any delivery hereunder deemed made when sent by certified mail addressed to LICENSEE at its office specified in this Sublicensing Agreement or to AT&T at the appropriate address specified in this Section 6.02. Each party to this Sublicensing Agreement may change an address relating to it by written notice to the other party.
- 6.03 The limited grant of rights under patents in the Software Agreement applies to any use permitted under Section 2.01 of this Sublicensing Agreement.
- 6.04 If LICENSEE is not a corporation, all references to LICENSEE'S SUBSIDIARIES shall be deemed deleted.
- 6.05 The construction and performance of this Sublicensing Agreement shall be governed by the law of the State of New York.

# AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC. Substitution Agreement

The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:	TECHNOLOGIES, INC., a New York corporation ("AT&T"), or an affiliate thereof, and SEQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC., a Delaware corporation, "LICENSEE"):
Agreement Numbers SOFT-000321 and SUB-000321Abetween AT&T and LICENSEE ("the new agreements") are hereby substituted for the prior agreements. Accordingly, the rights and obligations of the parties under the prior agreements are terminated and replaced by the rights and obligations of the parties under the new agreements. No other agreements between the parties hereto are affected by this Agreement.  The following provision is applicable  XX not applicable:  The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX* System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:  EQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.  AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.	<ol> <li>April 1, 1983 Software Agreement, as Modified, relating to UNIXTM System V, Release 2.0 and other UNIX Operating Systems.</li> </ol>
and LICENSEE ("the new agreements") are hereby substituted for the prior agreements. Accordingly, the rights and obligations of the parties under the prior agreements are terminated and replaced by the rights and obligations of the parties under the new agreements. No other agreements between the parties hereto are affected by this Agreement.  The following provision is:  applicable:  The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX* System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  ACCEPTED NOLOGIES, INC.  JAN 2 8 1386	relating to UNIX System V, Release 2.0 and other UNIX Operating
and LICENSEE ("the new agreements") are hereby substituted for the prior agreements. Accordingly, the rights and obligations of the parties under the prior agreements are terminated and replaced by the rights and obligations of the parties under the new agreements. No other agreements between the parties hereto are affected by this Agreement.  The following provision is:  applicable:  The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX* System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  ACCEPTED NOLOGIES, INC.  JAN 2 8 1386	
and LICENSEE ("the new agreements") are hereby substituted for the prior agreements. Accordingly, the rights and obligations of the parties under the prior agreements are terminated and replaced by the rights and obligations of the parties under the new agreements. No other agreements between the parties hereto are affected by this Agreement.  The following provision is:  applicable:  The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX* System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  ACCEPTED NOLOGIES, INC.  JAN 2 8 1386	
The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:  Accepted by:  ACCEPTED BY LICENSEE INC.  ACCEPTED BY LICENSEE INC.  ACCEPTED BY LICENSEE INC.	and LICENSEE ("the new agreements") are hereby substituted for the prior agreements. Accordingly, the rights and obligations of the parties under the prior agreements are terminated and replaced by the rights and obligations of the parties under the new agreements. No other agreements between the parties hereto are
is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX System III and/or UNIX System V.  Accepted by:  ACCEPTED BY  ACCEPTED BY  AT&T TECHNOLOGIES, INC.  BY  BY  BY  JAN 2 8 1386	[VV]
EQUENT COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.  ATAT TECHNOLOGIES, INC.  By Lin JAN 2 8 1986	The discount percentage for the initial period pursuant to Agreement No. is %, based on total per-copy fees of \$ paid by LICENSEE under the prior Supplemental Agreement (Customer Provisions) listed above relating to UNIX.* System III and/or UNIX System V.
By David P. Production By D. D. Jan 28 1986	Accepted by:
(Signature) (Date) (Signature)	By David P. Padul 1/20/86 By J. O. Silem JAN 2 8 1986
DAVID P RODGERS O. L. WILSON	

(Type or print name)

(Type or print name)

VICE- PRESIDENT (Title)

Manager - Software Sales and Marketing (Title)